# EFFECT OF CORONARY PERIVASCULAR ADIPOSE TISSUE ON VASCULAR SMOOTH MUSCLE FUNCTION IN METABOLIC SYNDROME

Meredith Kohr Owen

Submitted to the faculty of the University Graduate School in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree Doctor of Philosophy in the Department of Cellular & Integrative Physiology, Indiana University

June 2013

Accepted by the Faculty of Indiana University, in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy.

Johnathan D. Tune, Ph.D., Chair

Robert V. Considine, Ph.D.

Doctoral Committee

Keith L. March, M.D./ Ph.D.

May 14, 2013

Michael S. Sturek Ph.D.

Frank A. Witzmann, Ph.D.

# DEDICATION

This thesis is dedicated to my parents who inspired me to achieve my goals, and to my husband Joe, for his steadfast love and support throughout my graduate education.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author would like to acknowledge her graduate advisor, Dr. Johnathan Tune for his patience, trust, and support. Without his encouragement and dedication to mentoring this thesis project would have never reached its full potential. Furthermore, the author would like to thank the members of her research committee, Drs. Robert V. Considine, Keith L. March, Michael S. Sturek, and Frank A. Witzmann for their instrumental guidance. This work was supported by the Indiana University Diabetes & Obesity Research Training Fellowship Program (T32DK064466) and the National Institute of Health grants HL092245 (JDT).

#### ABSTRACT

#### Meredith Kohr Owen

# EFFECT OF CORONARY PERIVASCULAR ADIPOSE TISSUE ON VASCULAR SMOOTH MUSCLE FUNCTION IN METABOLIC SYNDROME

Obesity increases cardiovascular disease risk and is associated with factors of the "metabolic syndrome" (MetS), a disorder including hypertension, hypercholesterolemia and/or impaired glucose tolerance. Expanding adipose and subsequent inflammation is implicated in vascular dysfunction in MetS. Perivascular adipose tissue (PVAT) surrounds virtually every artery and is capable of releasing factors that influence vascular reactivity, but the effects of PVAT in the coronary circulation are unknown. Accordingly, the goal of this investigation was to delineate mechanisms by which lean vs. MetS coronary PVAT influences vasomotor tone and the coronary PVAT proteome. We tested the hypothesis that MetS alters the functional expression and vascular contractile effects of coronary PVAT in an Ossabaw swine model of the MetS. Utilizing isometric tension measurements of coronary arteries in the absence and presence of PVAT, we revealed the vascular effects of PVAT vary according to anatomical location as coronary and mesenteric, but not subcutaneous adipose tissue augmented coronary artery contractions to KCI. Factors released from coronary PVAT increase baseline tension and potentiate constriction of isolated coronary arteries relative to the amount of adipose tissue present. The effects of coronary PVAT are elevated in the setting of MetS and occur independent of

endothelial function. MetS is also associated with substantial alterations in the coronary PVAT proteome and underlying increases in vascular smooth muscle Ca<sup>2+</sup> handling via Ca<sub>V</sub>1.2 channels, H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-sensitive K<sup>+</sup> channels and/or upstream mediators of these ion channels. Rho-kinase signaling participates in the increase in coronary artery contractions to PVAT in lean, but not MetS swine. These data provide novel evidence that the vascular effects of PVAT vary according to anatomic location and are influenced by the MetS phenotype.

Johnathan D. Tune, Ph.D., Chair

List of Tablesix		
List of Figures		
Chapter 1: Introduction		
The Pandemic of Obesity		
Obesity, the Metabolic Syndrome and Cardiovascular Disease		
Metabolic Syndrome and Coronary Artery Disease		
Coronary Microvascular Dysfunction in Metabolic Syndrome		
Coronary Macrovascular Dysfunction in Metabolic Syndrome		
Adipose Tissue, Distribution and Inflammation		
Perivascular Adipose Tissue16		
PVAT in obesity		
Coronary PVAT28		
Proposed Experimental Aims28		
Chapter 2: Perivascular adipose tissue potentiates contraction of coronary		
vascular smooth muscle: Influence of obesity		
Abstract		
Introduction 34		
Methods		
Results		
Discussion		
Acknowledgements52		
Tables and Figures		

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

# Chapter 3: Conclusion

	Summary of the Findings	62	
	Future Directions and Proposed Studies	69	
	Concluding Remarks	72	
Apper	ndix	74	
	Supplementary Methods	74	
Refer	ence List	80	
Curric	Curriculum Vitae		

# LIST OF TABLES

## Chapter 1

# Table 1.1 Relationship between coronary PVAT expression, coronary artery disease and obesity/Metabolic Syndrome<sup>9</sup>.

## Chapter 2

Table 2.1 Phenotypic characteristics of lean and obese Ossabaw swine. Values are mean  $\pm$  SE for 12-month old lean (n = 6) and obese (n = 10) swine. \**P* < 0.05 t-test, lean vs. obese swine.

Table 2.2 Secreted protein expression profile of coronary PVAT in obese versus lean swine. Values for fold change in expression of obese (n = 5) vs. lean (n = 5) coronary PVAT supernatants.

# LIST OF FIGURES

# Chapter 1

**Figure 1.1 Pandemic of Obesity of Males, ages 20+.** Worldwide, 2.8 million people die each year as a result of being overweight (BMI  $\ge$  25 kg/m<sup>2</sup>) (including obesity (BMI  $\ge$  30 kg/m<sup>2</sup>))<sup>2</sup>.

Figure 1.2 Proportion of global noncommunicable disease deaths under the age of 70, by cause of death. Cardiovascular disease remains the leading cause of death worldwide<sup>2</sup>.

**Figure 1.3 Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome (MS) and associated cardiovascular disease events.** Diagnosis of Metabolic syndrome with World Health Organization (WHO) criteria. CVD risk factors include elevated lipids, obesity, diabetes, blood pressure and smoking and reductions in blood glucose tolerance. Subjects were followed for two years to evaluate the CVD events associated with metabolic syndrome. Events included complications from coronary artery disease, cerebrovascular disease, peripheral artery disease, retinopathy, nephropathy, neuropathy and death<sup>4</sup>.

**Figure 1.4 Atherosclerosis Timeline.** As atherosclerosis develops, blunted responses to vasodilatory mediators and progressive endothelial dysfunction occur early, while smooth muscle proliferation and collagen production help to stabilize plaques later in the process<sup>5</sup>.

Figure 1.5 Factors derived from adipose tissue contribute to cardiovascular disease in obesity. Adipose contributes to endothelial dysfunction through the direct effect of adipokines, adiponectin and TNF- $\alpha$ , which are secreted by fat tissue after macrophage recruitment through MCP-1. Fat accumulation, insulin resistance, liver-induced inflammation and dyslipidemic features may all lead to the premature atherosclerotic process<sup>6</sup>.

**Figure 1.6 Perivascular adipose tissue.** Interaction of perivascular adipose tissue with vascular endothelium, smooth muscle, and immune cells and several of the PVAT-derived mediators involved. PVAT is situated outside the adventitial layer of the vessel wall (a.k.a. periadventitial adipose tissue) with proximity allowing for paracrine signaling and regulation of vascular homeostasis<sup>3</sup>.

**Figure 1.7 PVAT-derived factors limit vascular reactivity to serotonin in mouse mesenteric vascular beds via outside-to-inside paracrine signaling.** Representative recording of perfusion pressure for perfused isolated mesenteric beds in the absence (fat-) and presence (fat+) of perivascular fat. Dashed lines represent 30 mmHg. Meticulous removal of PVAT from the mesenteric artery bed potentiated constriction to serotonin. This preparation of the entire mesenteric bed

revealed the outside-to-inside paracrine signaling capability of local adipose tissue<sup>1</sup>.

**Figure 1.8 Phenotypic modulation of adipose tissue.** With weight gain, adipocytes hypertrophy owing to increased triglyceride storage. With limited obesity, it is likely that the tissue retains relatively normal metabolic function and has low levels of immune cell activation and sufficient vascular function. However, qualitative changes in the expanding adipose tissue can promote the transition to a metabolically dysfunctional phenotype. Macrophages in lean adipose tissue express markers of an M2 or alternatively activated state, whereas obesity leads to the recruitment and accumulation of M1 or classically activated macrophages, as well as T cells, in adipose tissue<sup>7</sup>.

**Figure 1.9 Effect of obesity and the metabolic syndrome on anti-contractile capacity of PVAT in small arteries from subcutaneous gluteal fat.** A, In healthy control participants, PVAT exerted a significant anti-contractile effect compared with contractility of arteries without PVAT. C, In patients with obesity and metabolic syndrome, the presence of PVAT had no effect on contractility<sup>8</sup>.

# Chapter 2

**Figure 2.1 Representative picture illustrating isolation of coronary artery PVAT and isometric tension methodology.** RV (right ventricle), LV (left ventricle), RCA (right coronary artery), LCX (left circumflex artery), LAD (left anterior descending artery), PVAT (perivascular adipose tissue). 1) Lean and obese hearts were excised upon sacrifice and perfused with Ca<sup>2+</sup>-free Krebs to remove excess blood; 2) Arteries and PVAT were grossly isolated from the heart; 3) the myocardium was removed; 4) arteries were further isolated and surrounding PVAT dissected away; 5) 3 mm lean and obese arteries were mounted in organ baths at 37°C.

Figure 2.2 Representative tracing of paired experiments to assess the vascular effects of PVAT from different anatomical depots. A, Representative wire myograph tracing of tension generated by arteries before (x) and after (y) the addition of PVAT to the organ bath. Upward deflections indicate an increase in tension (constriction). The difference in tension generated by each artery before (x) and after (y) PVAT is expressed as Delta Active Tension (g) and is independent of changes in baseline with PVAT. B, Delta active tension (g) of coronary arteries before and after exposure to coronary PVAT, subcutaneous adipose or mesenteric PVAT (0.3 g each). \*P < 0.05 vs. average of paired time controls (represented by dashed line; 1.01 ± 0.21 g).

**Figure 2.3 Effect of PVAT on baseline tension and response to PGF2α**. A, Representative tracings of a lean and obese artery after addition of 0.3 g PVAT for 30 min. B, Addition of coronary PVAT (0.1-1.0g) to the organ bath increased

tension in both lean and obese arteries and was dependent on the amount of coronary PVAT added to the bath. C, Representative tracing of a lean artery contracted with PGF2 $\alpha$  to plateau, incubation with PVAT and treatment with diltiazem (10  $\mu$ M). D, Delta active tension of arteries stimulated with PGF2 $\alpha$  before and after the addition of coronary PVAT (0.1-1.0 g). \**P* < 0.05 vs. average of paired time controls (represented by dashed line; 0.29 ± 0.08 g). #*P* < 0.05 lean vs. obese, same amount of PVAT.

Figure 2.4 KCl dose-response curves in intact and denuded coronary arteries in the presence and absence of PVAT. Cumulative dose-response data of lean (A) and obese (B) arteries to KCl (10-60 mM) before and after coronary PVAT incubation (30 min). Arteries were incubated with coronary PVAT from the same animal on the same day. Cumulative dose-response data from denuded lean (C) and obese (D) vessels before and after PVAT incubation. \**P* < 0.05 vs. no PVATcontrol at same KCl concentration.

**Figure 2.5 Effect of PVAT on coronary vasodilation to H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>.** A, Representative tracings of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-induced relaxations of lean control arteries pre-constricted with 1  $\mu$ M U46619 in the absence and presence of PVAT. Average percent relaxation of lean (B) and obese (C) control and PVAT-treated arteries to H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> after pre-constriction with either U46619 (1  $\mu$ M) or KCI (60 mM). \**P* < 0.05 vs. control at same H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> concentration.

Figure 2.6 Vascular effects of lean vs. obese coronary PVAT. A, Representative tracings of lean arteries treated with 20 mM KCl, exposed to either lean or obese PVAT. B, Delta active tension (g) to 20 mM KCl of lean arteries exposed to time control, lean or obese PVAT. \*P < 0.05 vs. control. C, Delta active tension (g) to 20 mM KCl after exposure to SERCA inhibition with CPA (10  $\mu$ M) P< 0.05 vs. control. D, F360/F380 ratio of fura-2 experiments after stimulation of isolated lean (n = 4) and obese (n = 5) coronary vascular smooth muscle with 80 mM KCl. \*P < 0.05 obese vs. lean.

Figure 2.7 Effects of Rho kinase signaling and calpastatin on coronary artery contractions to KCI. Lean (A) and obese (B) arteries were incubated with 1  $\mu$ M fasudil for 10 min prior to dose-responses to KCI (10-60 mM) in the absence and presence of coronary PVAT. \**P* < 0.05 vs. no PVAT-control at same KCI concentration. C, Delta active tension (g) in response to 20 mM KCI in lean and obese PVAT control and PVAT + fasudil-treated arteries \**P* < 0.05 vs. respective PVAT control. D, Delta active tension (g) to 20 mM KCI after incubation with increasing concentrations of calpastatin (1-10  $\mu$ M) or scrambled calpastatin peptide (10  $\mu$ M Neg Cnt) for 30 min. \**P* < 0.05 relative to time control.

# Chapter 3

Figure 3.1 Effect of PVAT on coronary vasodilation to Adenosine. Average percent relaxation of lean (A) and MetS (B) control and PVAT-treated arteries to Adenosine after pre-constriction with U46619 (1  $\mu$ M). \**P* < 0.05 vs. control at same Adenosine concentration.

Figure 3.2 Schematic representing proposed mechanisms of coronary PVAT action on vascular smooth muscle reactivity. Proteomics revealed increased Calpastatin, RhoA and decreased DDAH protein expression in MetS PVAT supernatants vs. lean. Our data propose PVAT increases contraction by releasing factors that converge on Ca<sub>V</sub>1.2 channels increasing its activity. PVAT also attenuates relaxation to H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and adenosine, which is proposed to occur via inhibition of BK<sub>Ca</sub> and K<sub>V</sub> channel activity. Additionally, inhibition of K<sup>+</sup> channel activity, potentiating constriction even further.

**Figure 3.3. Coronary Perivascular Transfection**. A) Picture and schematic of Mercator Micro-Injection Catheter. When the desired injection site is reached in the coronary artery, the balloon is inflated with saline to allow lentiviral vector injection through the blood vessel wall, directly into the surrounding perivascular adipose tissue. This keeps the concentration high near the target site only. B) Reporter assay confirming lentiviral vector expression in the circumflex artery (CFX) and no expression in the control, right coronary artery (RCA). TRPC6 figure provided by Dr. Alexander Obukhov.

# Appendix

**Figure A KCI contractions with equimolar Na<sup>+</sup> substitution.** Equimolar replacement of K<sup>+</sup> for Na<sup>+</sup> did not significantly change tension development of isolated coronary arteries (n = 3) when compared to paired responses without equimolar substitution (P = 0.154 at 20 mM; P = 0.122 at 60 mM).

#### **Chapter 1: Introduction**

#### The Pandemic of Obesity

Today there are more people in the world that are overweight than underweight (**Figure 1.1**)<sup>2, 10</sup>. In the last 50 years, humans have become an obese species. Expansive accumulation of fat depots enabled by "thrifty" genes was once a natural and advantageous adaptation of earlier human cultures to survive between periods of feast and famine<sup>11</sup>. However, as societies have evolved and modern agriculture developed, this "thrifty genotype" is destructive in an era of abundant food sources and increasingly sedentary lifestyle. Increased food availability has helped to mitigate world hunger, while overabundance of food and declining physical activity continues to fuel an obesity pandemic.



**Figure 1.1 Pandemic of Obesity of Males, ages 20+.** Worldwide, 2.8 million people die each year as a result of being overweight (BMI  $\ge$  25 kg/m<sup>2</sup>) (including obesity (BMI  $\ge$  30 kg/m<sup>2</sup>)).<sup>2</sup>

The most recent estimates reveal that ~36% of adults in the United States are obese (defined as a body mass index, BMI  $\geq$  30 kg/m<sup>2</sup>)<sup>12</sup> and approximately 17% of children between the ages of 2-19 have already been classified as obese<sup>13</sup>, implicating a perilous phenotype for the future<sup>14</sup>. Although America has acknowledged this growing problem, efforts to curb obesity in the United States have fallen short. Projections speculate that more than half of the US population will be obese by 2020<sup>2</sup>. Once considered a high income country problem, many low and middle-income countries are also experiencing widespread obesity, which is currently the fifth leading risk for death globally. These data illustrate the shocking predicament that plagues modern society<sup>2</sup>.

#### Obesity, the Metabolic Syndrome and Cardiovascular Disease

Excess weight decreases mental concentration, productivity, can limit mobility, and even obstruct normal respiratory function, leading to sleep apnea<sup>15</sup>. While this growing pandemic is problematic in itself, the corresponding increase in obesity-associated cardiovascular diseases will wreak havoc on our healthcare system. Cardiovascular disease (CVD) remains the leading cause of death worldwide (**Figure 1.2**)<sup>2</sup>. Overweight individuals have an increased risk for heart diseases including heart attack, congestive heart failure, sudden cardiac death, angina, and dysrhythmia as well as other obesity associated morbidities that are placing additional pressure on healthcare providers<sup>16</sup>. The surgeon general suggests that even moderate excess weight (10 to 20 lbs.) can increase an individual's risk of cardiovascular-related death<sup>2</sup>. While modern medicine has

helped improve the outcome and even prevent some obesity-associated cardiovascular events, costly procedures and loss of productivity are contributing to growing financial burdens<sup>17</sup>. Recent estimates suggest the US spends between \$147 and \$210 billion dollars annually on diseases related to obesity<sup>17</sup>. Between 2010 and 2030, total direct medical costs related to cardiovascular disease are projected to triple, from \$273 billion to \$818 billion. Real indirect costs (due to lost productivity) are estimated to increase from \$172 billion in 2010 to \$276 billion in 2030<sup>18</sup>. Unless we can find ways to ameliorate the pathologic consequences of obesity, these projections ensure greater mortality and strain on our healthcare system and economy.

**Figure 1.2** reveals the distribution of deaths due to non-communicable disease, including diabetes and cardiovascular disease. Although it is appreciated that obesity increases morbidity and mortality due to CVD, the mechanisms linking the two are poorly understood. Early intervention may be the most effective way of preventing CVD, but routine measurements such as body weight or BMI are not informative enough to assess CVD risk<sup>19,20</sup>. In addition to weight gain, factors



Figure 1.2 Proportion of global noncommunicable disease deaths under the age of 70, by cause of death. Cardiovascular disease remains the leading cause of death worldwide<sup>2</sup>. independent of body mass, such as genetic predisposition and inflammation also contribute to overall CVD susceptibility<sup>6, 21</sup>. Obesity alone increases CVD risk and all-cause mortality<sup>22</sup>, but weight gain is typically accompanied by additional metabolic conditions including dyslipidemia, hyperglycemia, insulin resistance, impaired glucose tolerance and hypertension, each of which can exacerbate cardiovascular risk<sup>23</sup>. Collectively, three or more of these conditions render the diagnosis of the "Metabolic Syndrome" (MetS)<sup>24</sup> and each multiply the risk for a cardiovascular event, such as a fatal myocardial infarction or stroke<sup>4, 25</sup> (**Figure 1.3**).

Components of the MetS do not develop overnight. It is understood that early changes in metabolism can affect cardiovascular health long before the clinical diagnosis of disease. Physicians can test and identify each of these conditions and give a better risk assessment, but there are still many questions regarding the specific processes that link obesity/MetS to CVD. Abnormal weight gain during childhood or adolescence can have a large impact on diabetes and cardiovascular risk even at a normal BMI range<sup>6</sup>, suggesting that methods to identify disease earlier are necessary to prevent the progression of cardiovascular disease.

**Figure 1.3 Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome (MS) and associated cardiovascular disease events.** Diagnosis of Metabolic syndrome with World Health Organization (WHO) criteria. CVD risk factors include elevated lipids, obesity, diabetes, blood pressure and smoking and reductions in blood glucose tolerance. Subjects were followed for two years to evaluate the CVD events associated with metabolic syndrome. Events included complications from coronary artery disease, cerebrovascular disease, peripheral artery disease, retinopathy, neuropathy and death.<sup>4</sup>



Accordingly, the long term goal of this research is to identify mechanisms by which obesity and MetS contribute to the initiation and progression of CVD. Identifying these mechanisms will assist in providing novel therapeutic targets to reduce the cardiovascular complications in MetS.

#### Metabolic Syndrome and Coronary Artery Disease

As the coronary circulation is heterogeneous, coronary artery disease (CAD) encompasses both microvascular and macrovascular disease<sup>26</sup>. Microvascular dysfunction impairs the ability of the circulation to alter resistance, preventing alterations in blood flow to meet tissue demand. In contrast, atherosclerosis is a process where early diffuse CAD can change fluid dynamics across the length of the artery, but is more dangerous as it progresses, when artery stenosis can lead to plaque rupture, thrombosis, and tissue death<sup>27</sup>.

Regulation of myocardial oxygen delivery is essential for normal cardiac function because the heart is constantly working and adapting to maintain cardiac

output. Myocardial oxygen demand varies depending on the relative energy expenditure of the organs (i.e. during periods of rest/exercise), therefore, the ability of the circulation to redirect blood flow from inactive to metabolically active organs is crucial for maintaining adequate energy supply. This is tightly regulated by vascular smooth muscle cells, which control tone with the integration of local hemodynamic, hormonal and nervous system signals.

Alterations in the control of coronary blood flow could underlie the dramatic risk of cardiovascular morbidity and mortality associated with the MetS. Growing evidence suggests that diffuse coronary vascular dysfunction is a powerful, independent risk factor for cardiac mortality among both diabetics and nondiabetics alike<sup>28, 29</sup>. Coronary flow reserve (CFR) is the maximum increase in blood flow through the coronary arteries above the normal resting volume. CFR is dependent on the extent of focal coronary artery stenosis, the fluid dynamic effect of diffuse atherosclerosis,<sup>27</sup> and the presence of microvascular dysfunction<sup>28</sup>. In diabetics, vascular dysfunction precedes overt atherosclerosis and is associated with greater cardiovascular mortality<sup>29</sup>. However, in both diabetic and non-diabetic patients, coronary vascular dysfunction as measured by impaired CFR was an independent correlate of cardiac and all-cause mortality. Although non-diabetic patients had lower cardiac mortality overall, diabetic patients that maintained CFR (>1.6) had similar cardiovascular mortality as non-diabetic patients with normal CFR, suggesting early alterations in vascular function underlie the adverse cardiovascular events in the MetS<sup>28</sup>.

#### **Coronary Microvascular Dysfunction in Metabolic Syndrome**

Previous studies from our laboratory have established that obesity/MetS significantly impairs the ability of the coronary circulation to regulate microvascular resistance, which is required to balance myocardial oxygen delivery and metabolism<sup>30, 31, 32, 33, 34</sup>. Regulation of myocardial oxygen delivery is critical for maintaining overall cardiac function. The heart has limited anaerobic capacity and utilizes a high rate of oxygen extraction at rest (70-80%), requiring a continuous supply of oxygen to maintain normal cardiac output and blood pressure. Coronary microvascular dysfunction in the MetS is evidenced by reduced coronary venous PO2<sup>31, 32, 33, 34</sup>, diminished vasodilation to endothelial-dependent and independent agonists (i.e. flow reserve)<sup>35, 36, 28, 37, 38, 39</sup>, and altered functional and reactive hyperemia<sup>31, 32, 33, 34, 40</sup>, all of which occur prior to overt CVD. Our findings indicate that this impairment is related to increased activation of vasoconstrictor neurohumoral pathways (e.g. a<sub>1</sub> adrenoceptor<sup>41</sup>, angiotensin/AT<sub>1</sub> signaling<sup>30, 33</sup> along with decreased function of vasodilatory K<sup>+</sup> channels (e.g. BK<sub>Ca</sub> channels<sup>42</sup>, K<sub>V</sub> channels<sup>34</sup>). Recent evidence suggests that coronary microvascular dysfunction in MetS could also be related to increases in mineralocorticoid signaling which lead to marked alterations in the transcription, expression and activity of K<sup>+</sup> channels and L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> (Ca<sub>V</sub>1.2) channels<sup>43, 44, 45, 46, 47</sup>, which are central to electromechanical coupling in smooth muscle<sup>48</sup> and to the overall regulation of coronary vasomotor tone<sup>48, 49</sup>. The mechanism mediating the altered expression and/or function of these channels and contributing to microvascular dysfunction in MetS is currently under investigation.

## **Coronary Macrovascular Dysfunction in Metabolic Syndrome**

In contrast to the microcirculation, the larger conduit vessels contribute very little to blood flow regulation<sup>50, 51</sup>, but are more prone to atherosclerosis, a form of vascular dysfunction that develops over decades. CAD is one of the most common manifestations of atherosclerosis<sup>52</sup>, which is a chronic disease characterized by the thickening of arteries. Atherosclerosis is caused by an innate immune response, involving the recruitment and activation of monocytes that respond to an excessive accumulation of modified lipids in the arterial wall.



**Figure 1.4 Atherosclerosis Timeline.** As atherosclerosis develops, blunted responses to vasodilatory mediators and progressive endothelial dysfunction occur early, while smooth muscle proliferation and collagen production help to stabilize plaques as atherosclerosis progresses.<sup>5</sup>

The buildup of inflammatory cells within the arterial wall leads to local production of chemokines, interleukins, and proteases that enhance the influx of monocytes and lymphocytes, thereby promoting a vicious cycle of immune cell recruitment and the progression of lesions<sup>53</sup>. Individuals with atherosclerosis can remain asymptomatic for decades, but over time, inadequate removal of fats and

cholesterol from in and around the vasculature can lead to the development of plaques in the vessel wall (**Figure 1.4**). Overt plaque formation or ruptured plaques and subsequent thrombosis formation can impede blood flow to downstream tissues, often resulting in tissue death<sup>26</sup>.

There are several potential mediators of atherosclerosis with increasing adiposity, including factors involved in blood pressure regulation, glucose tolerance, lipid metabolism, and chronic inflammation<sup>16, 54, 7</sup>. Systemic inflammation plays a pivotal role in the genesis and progression of atherosclerosis<sup>55, 56, 53</sup>. This inflammatory signaling is accompanied by endothelial and smooth muscle dysfunction as well as altered expression of angiogenic factors that result in structural remodeling and functional changes to the vessel<sup>57</sup>. The endothelium is an important paracrine organ that participates in regulating vascular tone, smooth muscle proliferation, and inflammation. Endothelial injury is thought to be an initiating event in atherosclerosis, causing adhesion of platelets and/or monocytes and release of growth factors, which leads to smooth muscle migration and proliferation<sup>58</sup>. Endothelial dysfunction is also characterized by impaired endothelial nitric oxide (NO) release and a subsequent decrease in blood flow to target tissues<sup>59</sup>.

Smooth muscle dysfunction is another hallmark of atherosclerosis<sup>60</sup>. Healthy smooth muscle cells are fully differentiated and contractile, but in the face of cardiovascular risk factors they dedifferentiate to a more proliferative phenotype<sup>61, 62</sup>. During the progression of atherosclerosis, infiltration of lipid laden cells and inflammatory signaling lead to neointima formation, in which the vascular

media layer thickens as smooth muscle cells replicate to remodel the vascular wall<sup>63</sup>. Although endothelial dysfunction may initiate, contribute to, and exacerbate atherosclerosis<sup>58</sup>, additional evidence suggests smooth muscle dysfunction could be the initiating event in atherosclerosis, organizing the angiogenic response that leads to accumulation and retention of lipids in the arterial wall<sup>64</sup>. Studies with adults at risk for atherosclerosis support the hypothesis that smooth muscle dysfunction may occur independently of impaired endothelial-dependent vasodilation. In these patients, vasodilation to exogenous NO with nitroglycerin (NTG) was impaired simultaneously with impaired endothelial-dependent vasodilation<sup>65</sup>, suggesting smooth muscle and endothelial dysfunction occur concomitantly. Therapeutic interventions designed to prevent or revert the progression to these dysfunctional cell fates are critical for ameliorating cardiovascular disease in the metabolic syndrome.

In addition to what we understand about changes in blood flow and vessel remodeling that accompany MetS, knowledge of the specific cellular and molecular mechanisms that underlie changes in vascular smooth muscle function during the progression of atherosclerosis may elucidate targets for intervention. Intracellular calcium is a secondary messenger that is required for smooth muscle contraction. Alterations in intracellular calcium handling can cause changes in the function of these cells and is implicated in phenotypic modulation of smooth muscle cells, characterized by proliferation and migration<sup>66</sup>. Coronary smooth muscle cells of diabetic dyslipidemic swine exhibit impaired  $Ca^{2+}$  extrusion, down regulation of voltage-gated calcium channel (Cav1.2) expression, increases in  $Ca^{2+}$ 

sequestration by the SR, increased nuclear localization of Ca<sup>2+</sup>, and increased calcium-dependent K<sup>+</sup> channel activity<sup>67, 68, 66</sup> impairing the ability of these cells to properly regulate blood flow.

The elaborate cell signaling and heterogeneous nature of atherosclerosis often make it hard to distinguish between cause and effect in the pathogenesis of CVD, but it is clear that modulation of the coronary smooth muscle cell phenotype is required for overt atherosclerosis to occur. Both microvascular and macrovascular dysfunction contribute to cardiovascular morbidity and mortality<sup>26</sup>, but it is still unclear what aspect of MetS is responsible for mediating these changes. In order to prevent obesity-induced CVD, we must understand how fat accumulation influences vascular cellular function. Together, these studies suggest that alterations in ion channel function and intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> handling, indicative of changes in smooth muscle gene expression, are required for the progression of vessels into the diseased state, but the mechanisms by which weight gain and MetS increase CAD risk and contribute to micro/macrovascular smooth muscle dysfunction has yet to be determined.

#### Adipose Tissue, Distribution and Inflammation

To this cause, several investigators are actively researching adipose tissue and its dynamic endocrine and paracrine action in health and disease. White adipose tissue (WAT) is the fat that stores triglycerides and from which lipids are mobilized for systemic utilization when energy is required<sup>69</sup>. The discovery of leptin in 1994 encouraged scientists to reconsider the role of adipose tissue, and it is

now recognized as a metabolically active endocrine and paracrine organ<sup>55, 70</sup>. As developing preadipocytes differentiate to become mature adipocytes, they acquire the ability to synthesize hundreds of proteins, many of which are released as enzymes, cytokines, growth factors, and hormones involved in overall energy homeostasis (**Figure 1.5**). Moreover, adipose tissue does not just contain adipocytes (30-50%), but is also composed of stromavascular cells, including preadipocytes, fibroblasts, mesenchymal stem cells, endothelial progenitor cells, T cells, B cells, mast cells, and adipose tissue macrophages<sup>71</sup>. Each of these populations has its own chemical messenger arsenal that allows communication between cell types<sup>72</sup>.



Figure 1.5 Factors derived from adipose tissue contribute to cardiovascular disease in obesity. Adipose contributes to endothelial dysfunction through the direct effect of adipokines, adiponectin and TNF- $\alpha$ , which are secreted by fat tissue after macrophage recruitment through MCP-1. Fat accumulation, insulin resistance, liver-induced inflammation and dyslipidemic features may all lead to the premature atherosclerotic process<sup>6</sup>.

Originally, adipokines were defined as peptides secreted by adipocytes whereas cytokines referred to the peptides secreted from the stromavascular cells, but these terms often overlap as adipokines may be secreted from both<sup>16</sup>. These chemical messengers ("adipokines") allow adipose tissue to influence a breadth of physiological functions including energy and feeding regulation, glucose and lipid metabolism, thermogenesis, neuroendocrine function, reproduction, immunity, and most relevantly cardiovascular function<sup>9, 73, 74, 75</sup> (Figure 4). Adipokines can influence cardioprotection by promoting proper endothelial function and angiogenesis, as well as reducing hypertension, atherosclerosis, and inflammation<sup>76, 77</sup>. However, if this balance is disrupted, changes in adipokine signaling can lead to defective smooth muscle contractility, inflammation, and damage to blood vessels, resulting in conditions such as hypertension, atherosclerosis, as well as endothelial, smooth muscle, and myocardial dysfunction<sup>16, 74</sup>. Despite these associations, we still do not understand how specific adipokines may function in MetS to promote vascular dysfunction.

Adipose tissue can be found throughout the body. Following the onset of obesity, the secretory function of adipose is modified by changes in the cellular composition of the tissue, including alterations in the number, phenotype, and localization of immune, vascular, and structural cells. The function of adipose is dependent upon its anatomical location and the relative composition of the cells types present. There are several adipose tissue depots, including the visceral and subcutaneous, which are the two most abundant stores of fat in the body. These fats express unique profiles of adipokines<sup>78</sup> and individuals typically accumulate

excess fat in one or both of these depots. Accumulation of visceral adipose tissue, located inside the peritoneal cavity and on or around visceral organs plays a major role in the development of insulin resistance and is correlated with relative cardiometabolic risk<sup>79</sup>, whereas subcutaneous adipose tissue, located just underneath the skin is a major source of leptin production and aids in energy homeostasis. Preferential distribution within this depot is associated with reduced risk of metabolic complications in obesity<sup>80</sup>. These differences suggest that body shape can be informative of CVD risk, but more importantly, highlight the heterogeneity of adipose tissue function dependent upon its location in the body. In addition to the major fat stores, adipose can be found on or surrounding organs such as the kidneys, liver, and the heart. These depots are thought to work individually, providing structural support and contributing to local organ function, as well as contributing systemically to overall energy homeostasis <sup>7</sup>.

Excess quantities of fat on or around the heart may explain why appleshaped individuals are more prone to cardiovascular complications, but studies also suggest that changes in adipokine expression can exacerbate disease risk in obesity<sup>81, 82</sup>. Adipokines have effects that may be beneficial and/or detrimental to cardiovascular physiology. For example, adiponectin is cardioprotective against myocardial ischaemia/reperfusion (I/R) injury, whereas leptin and tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF $\alpha$ ) may play a detrimental role in cardiac remodeling by limiting the extent of myocardial hypertrophy<sup>16, 77</sup>. Adipose tissue expansion in obesity and alterations in adipokine production have led to the proposed "Adipokine Hypothesis", which implicates these signaling molecules as the causative link

between MetS and CVD<sup>82</sup>. It is now appreciated that adipokine expression changes in the disease state, but the mechanism for this change is unclear.

Obesity is characterized by a chronic, low-grade pro-inflammatory state in adipose tissue causing hyperplasia and hypertrophy of fat cells<sup>83, 84</sup>. As adipocytes hypertrophy with increasing weight gain, cells outstrip their blood supply which can lead to capillary rarefaction and localized hypoxia in adipose tissue<sup>85</sup>. This causes up-regulation of inflammatory adipokines, such as inflammation and causing alterations in insulin-mediated capillary recruitment<sup>89, 90 57, 60, 69, 91</sup>.



Figure 1.6 Perivascular adipose tissue. Interaction of perivascular adipose tissue with vascular endothelium, smooth muscle, and immune cells and several of the PVAT-derived mediators involved. PVAT is situated outside the adventitial layer of the vessel wall (a.k.a. periadventitial adipose tissue) with proximity allowing for paracrine signaling and regulation of vascular homeostasis<sup>3</sup>.

A cohort study in Denmark revealed that arachidonic acid content in gluteal adipose tissue was positively associated with risk of myocardial infarction, regardless of diet<sup>48</sup>, suggesting that changes to adipose tissue signaling may sustain CVD independent of obesity. Anti-inflammatory adipocyte products such as NO and adiponectin, which normally confer protection against inflammation and obesity-linked insulin resistance, are decreased in obese patients<sup>8, 84, 89</sup>. These

obesity-induced changes to adipose proximal to blood vessels can have direct vascular consequences on the underlying endothelium and vascular smooth muscle<sup>89, 92</sup> and can lead to vascular diseases such as hypertension, atherosclerosis, and vascular dysfunction. Adipose tissue itself is highly vascularized and surrounds virtually every vessel in the human body, providing mechanical support and making it capable of sending chemical messengers and vasoactive mediators into the bloodstream<sup>93</sup>. This fat that surrounds vessels, termed perivascular adipose tissue, or "PVAT", is located outside the adventitial layer of the vessel wall (**Figure 1.6**).

#### Perivascular Adipose Tissue

Several studies propose that PVAT-derived factors traverse the vessel wall to directly influence local smooth muscle and/or endothelial cell function. This is supported by the fact that PVAT is contiguous with the adventitia and no fascia separates surrounding adipocytes from the vascular wall<sup>94,</sup> and adipocytes have been demonstrated to invade the outer region of the adventitia in the setting of obesity<sup>95, 96</sup>, allowing this local tissue to mobilize near vessels with the potential for direct paracrine communication<sup>9</sup>. The vasa vasorum are small arteries that branch off conduit vessels, traverse the vessel wall, and return into the lumen of the conduit arteries<sup>97, 98</sup>. This extensive small artery network connects the adipose tissue to the vessel lumen and offers an additional route for PVAT action, limiting the necessary diffusion distance. The proximal location, active paracrine nature of adipose tissue and clear association between obesity and cardiovascular disease implicate local PVAT and PVAT-derived factors in vascular dysfunction.

Although PVAT provides structural support and insulation to blood vessels which may be protective in its native setting<sup>93</sup>, the specific changes to adipose tissue and the extent to which adipose-derived adipokines may influence vascular smooth muscle and endothelial function during disease progression are still unclear. In 1991, Soltis and Cassis compared the contractile responses of rat aortas cleaned of surrounding PVAT or with the natural PVAT left intact. Aortas with PVAT were less responsive to increasing concentrations of norepinephrine, suggesting that PVAT was producing a dilatory agent that buffered the degree of vasoconstriction<sup>99</sup>.

Since this pivotal discovery, several groups have tried to characterize and identify the vascular effects of PVAT. This anti-contractile influence of PVAT led to the discovery of an adipocyte-derived relaxing factor (ADRF). Gollasch's group has shown that PVAT plays a major role in vasoregulation of visceral arteries, such as the aorta and mesenteric arteries (**Figure 1.7**),<sup>100</sup> and depending on the vascular bed and animal model, may cause endothelial dependent and/or independent vasorelaxation<sup>101,102</sup>. PVAT releases soluble factors that cause subsequent smooth muscle vasodilation by converging on a number of different K<sup>+</sup> channels<sup>103, 101, 104, 105, 106</sup>. PVAT-conditioned media (bath solution exchange) experiments revealed ADRF was transferable<sup>107, 105</sup>, lost with heating (65°C), and



**Figure 1.7. PVAT-derived factors limit vascular reactivity to serotonin in mouse mesenteric vascular beds via outside-to-inside paracrine signaling.** Representative recording of perfusion pressure for perfused isolated mesenteric beds in the absence (fat-) and presence (fat+) of perivascular fat. Dashed lines represent 30 mmHg. Meticulous removal of PVAT from the mesenteric artery bed potentiated constriction to serotonin. This preparation of the entire mesenteric bed revealed the outside-to-inside paracrine signaling capability of local adipose tissue<sup>1</sup>.

not adsorbed by fatty acid-free serum albumin<sup>103</sup>, indicating the PVAT-derived factor is likely a peptide rather than lipid<sup>103</sup>.

Only a handful of groups have been able to examine the vascular effects of human PVAT. In the internal thoracic arteries from patients undergoing elective coronary artery bypass grafting, Gao *et al.* found the presence of PVAT attenuated the maximal contraction to U-46619 and phenylephrine<sup>105</sup>. In this vascular bed, PVAT exerted its anti-contractile effects via endothelium-dependent relaxation through NO release and subsequent BK<sub>Ca</sub> channel activation, and by an endothelium-independent mechanism involving H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and subsequent activation of soluble guanylyl cyclase<sup>105, 104</sup>. In addition, healthy adipose tissue around human small arteries secretes factors that influence vasodilation by increasing NO bioavailability<sup>8</sup>, also implicating endothelial NO production as a target of regulation of tone by PVAT.

The variety of cell types present in PVAT and the high degree of signaling complexity make it hard to distinguish which adipokine (or combination thereof) is the responsible ADRF(s). Fesus *et al.* showed that adiponectin could induce vasodilation of K<sub>V</sub> channels in rat aorta and mouse mesenteric arteries, but was likely not the ADRF, as PVAT from adiponectin knockout mice maintained the anti-relaxing influence<sup>1</sup>. Gollasch found that inhibitors of the hydrogen sulfide producing enzyme, Cystathionin- $\gamma$ -Lyase (CSE), inhibited the anti-contractile effects of PVAT, implicating H<sub>2</sub>S as a candidate or potential modulator of ADRF<sup>108, 100</sup>. Other groups have implicated angiotensin 1-7<sup>101</sup>, NO<sup>109</sup> and leptin<sup>110</sup> as possible endothelial-dependent ADRFs. Together, these studies implicate several ADRFs,

endothelial-dependent and independent signaling pathways, and various smooth muscle K<sup>+</sup> channels as potential mediators of PVAT's observed effect. Whether the variety of animal models and vascular beds, expression of adipokines, and/or underlying differences in endothelial and smooth muscle function are responsible for these differences will need to be determined.

In contrast to the well-documented ADRF, a limited amount of evidence suggests that PVAT may also have a constricting influence<sup>111, 112, 112, 113</sup>. In the mesenteric arteries of Wistar-kyoto rats, intact PVAT caused a greater contractile response to electrical field stimulation (EFS) than rings with PVAT removed. PVAT also potentiated contractions to KCI in rats. This was mediated by NAPDH-oxidase increases in superoxide production of PVAT<sup>111, 112</sup>. While potentiated vasoconstriction may actually represent attenuation of vasodilator influences by superoxide<sup>112, 114</sup>, transfer experiments have demonstrated that the influence of PVAT is due to its function as a paracrine tissue rather than adipose merely obstructing or absorbing vasoactive mediators<sup>103, 105, 115, 8, 16</sup>. As PVAT has become respected as a local active paracrine influence on vascular function, several groups sought to examine whether PVAT is involved in the vascular dysfunction observed in obesity and MetS.

#### **PVAT** in obesity

Increased pro-inflammatory adipokines in PVAT after endovascular injury demonstrates that the vasculature has the capacity to communicate with the surrounding adipose tissue, allowing for cross-talk between endothelial cells,

vascular smooth muscle cells, and surrounding PVAT<sup>116, 117</sup>. Inflamed PVAT has particular ramifications for CVD, given the effects adipokines have on cardiovascular pathophysiology as well as obesity and diabetes<sup>16</sup>. During obesity, the architectural changes to PVAT from infiltrating inflammatory cells in addition to gene expression changes during disease progression have direct consequences on the normal vascular function of PVAT (**Figure 1.8**).



**Figure 1.8 Phenotypic modulation of adipose tissue.** With weight gain, adipocytes hypertrophy owing to increased triglyceride storage. With limited obesity, it is likely that the tissue retains relatively normal metabolic function and has low levels of immune cell activation and sufficient vascular function. However, qualitative changes in the expanding adipose tissue can promote the transition to a metabolically dysfunctional phenotype. Macrophages in lean adipose tissue express markers of an M2 or alternatively activated state, whereas obesity leads to the recruitment and accumulation of M1 or classically activated macrophages, as well as T cells, in adipose tissue<sup>7</sup>.

In obesity, PVAT expansion causes oxidative stress, inhibiting NO production<sup>105, 118</sup> and abolishing the anti-contractile influence of the PVAT<sup>8</sup>. Endothelial dysfunction is characterized by a defect in the normal vasodilator response to agonists or changes in blood flow. Endothelial-derived NO causes vascular relaxation<sup>119</sup>, but also suppresses atherosclerosis by reducing endothelial cell activation, smooth muscle proliferation, leukocyte and platelet activation, and reducing the number of monocyte-platelet aggregates in the circulation<sup>120</sup>. In hypoxia, macrophages and reactive oxygen species (ROS) also appear to attenuate anti-contractility in PVAT<sup>121</sup>, while leptin, resistin, and visfatin may contribute to atherosclerosis, inflammation, and endothelial dysfunction<sup>90, 110, 122, 10, 110, 122</sup>.

<sup>89</sup>. Insulin affects vasoregulation by acting on different signaling pathways regulating NO and endothelin-1 release<sup>123</sup>. *In vitro*, inflammation induced with TNF $\alpha$  or hypoxia attenuated the anti-contractile effect of PVAT, suggesting alterations in the paracrine signaling of PVAT may directly influence insulin sensitivity of resistance vessels or tissue perfusion<sup>124, 125</sup>. The etiology of the vascular dysfunction in MetS is dependent on the vessel size and diffusion distance, organ localization, and underlying pathological status (inflammation, atherosclerosis, neovascularization from the intima) of the vessel itself<sup>123</sup>.

In 2009, Greenstein *et al.* studied PVAT in human obesity. They isolated small arteries from human gluteal subcutaneous fat biopsies with and without fat and found the anti-contractile effect of PVAT was lost in arteries from obese patients<sup>8</sup> (**Figure 1.9**). This change in PVAT function in obesity was thought to be due to increased pro-inflammatory macrophages<sup>121</sup> and alterations in adipokine production<sup>96, 94, 72</sup>. This study on small arteries is an important indicator of how PVAT may contribute to blood flow regulation by altering the vascular response of small arteries, which ultimately drive blood flow.


**Figure 1.9 Effect of obesity and the metabolic syndrome on anti-contractile capacity of PVAT in small arteries from subcutaneous gluteal fat.** A, In healthy control participants, PVAT exerted a significant anti-contractile effect compared with contractility of arteries without PVAT. C, In patients with obesity and metabolic syndrome, the presence of PVAT had no effect on contractility<sup>8</sup>.

Atherosclerosis is a chronic condition that involves progressive cellular dysfunction. Studies in obese humans and animal models implicate both inflammation of PVAT and corresponding endothelial and smooth muscle dysfunction in the disease process. The nature of this disease process compounded with the variability of PVAT's influence between vascular beds and the variety of signaling molecules involved create more questions than answers regarding PVAT in disease. Studies are needed that better characterize particular vascular beds and PVAT depots in appropriate models of human disease, particularly CVD, which claims hundreds of thousands of lives annually. However, due to a limited number of large animal models, how coronary PVAT directly contributes to coronary vascular dysfunction, remains to be determined.

#### Coronary PVAT

The role of PVAT in the control of vasomotor tone and potential role in the pathogenesis of CAD is not well understood. Coronary PVAT is a visceral thoracic fat depot defined as the adipose tissue directly surrounding the coronary arteries<sup>126</sup>. Several groups implicate coronary PVAT in the initiation and progression of CAD. The Framingham heart study<sup>127, 128</sup> revealed that coronary PVAT volume was an independent risk marker for CVD. Echocardiography<sup>129, 130</sup>, computed tomography<sup>131, 132</sup> and magnetic resonance imaging<sup>127</sup> have revealed the quantity of fat on the heart is correlated with parameters of the MetS, such as increased waist circumference, hypertriglyceridemia and hyperglycemia, and with CAD<sup>92</sup>.

This naturally occurring adipose depot expands with obesity,<sup>131, 133</sup> and atherosclerotic plaques have been shown to occur predominately in epicardial coronary arteries that are encased in PVAT<sup>134, 95, 131, 132</sup>. Furthermore, autopsies revealed that patients with a myocardial muscle bridge spanning the epicardial surface of the heart had limited atherosclerosis within the portion of the vessel surrounded by muscle as opposed to PVAT<sup>135</sup>. Herrmann *et al.* demonstrated that increased coronary vasa vasorum neovascularization preceded overt coronary endothelial dysfunction and atherosclerotic disease in domestic swine fed a high fat diet, which could serve as a potential conduit that could traffic harmful adipokines between the PVAT and the vascular wall<sup>98</sup>.

Adipokine	Species	Condition	Expression	References
Leptin	Swine	MetS + CAD	↑↑ protein	Payne et al. (2010)
	Human	CAD	1 mRNA, 11 protein secretion	Cheng et al. (2008)
				Langheim et al. (2010)
				Shibasaki et al. (2010)
Resistin	Human	CAD	11 mRNA, 11 protein secretion	Langheim et al. (2010)
Adiponectin	Human	Obese	↓protein secretion	Karastergiou et al. (2010)
		CAD	↓ mRNA, ↓↓ protein secretion	Langheim et al. (2010)
				Cheng et al. (2008)
				Karastergiou et al. (2010)
				lacobellis et al. (2005)
				Eiras et al. (2008)
			↓protein	Spiroglou et al. (2010)
		Obese + CAD	↓protein secretion	Karastergiou et al. (2010)
TNF-α	Human	CAD	$\leftrightarrow$ mRNA, $\uparrow\uparrow$ protein secretion	Cheng et al. (2008)
				Langheim et al. (2010)
		Obese + CAD	11mRNA, 11 protein secretion	Mazurek et al. (2003)
IL-6	Human	CAD	11 mRNA, 11 protein secretion	Cheng et al. (2008)
				Eiras et al. (2008)
				Shibasaki et al. (2010)
				Langheim et al. (2010)
		Obese + CAD	11 mRNA, 11 protein secretion	Mazurek et al. (2003)
IL-1β	Human	CAD	1 mRNA	Shibasaki et al. (2010)
		Obese + CAD	↑↑ mRNA, ↑↑ protein secretion	Mazurek et al. (2003)
MCP-1	Human	CAD	11 mRNA	Shibasaki et al. (2010)
				Langheim et al. (2010)
		Obese + CAD	11 mRNA, 11 protein secretion	Mazurek et al. (2003)
NPR-C	Human	CAD	1 mRNA	Shibasaki et al. (2010)
Adrenomedullin	Human	CAD	1 mRNA	Shibasaki et al. (2010)
200100			↓ mRNA, ↓ protein	lacobellis et al. (2009)
Visfatin	Human	CAD	11 protein secretion	Cheng et al. (2008)
1.11			1 protein	Spiroglou et al. (2010)
PAI-1	Human	CAD	TT mRNA	Langheim et al. (2010)
MIF	Human	CAD	↓ mRNA	Langheim et al. (2010)
IL-1Rα	Human	Obese + CAD	T protein secretion	Karastergiou et al. (2010)
sICAM-1	Human	CAD	T protein secretion	Karastergiou et al. (2010)
		Obese + CAD	T protein secretion	K
IL-16	Human	CAD	f protein secretion	Karastergiou et al. (2010)
		Obese + CAD	protein secretion	
IL-13	Human	Obese	protein secretion	Karastergiou et al. (2010)
DANITE	11	CAD	f protein secretion	Kennetersieuret et (2010)
NAINTES	Human	Obese	protein secretion	Karastergioù et di. (2010)
		Obora + CAD	protein secretion	
Chemerin	Human	CAD	1 protein	Spiroglou et al. (2010)
UCP.1	Human	Mats	() mPNA	Sacks et al. (2000)
UCI-1	numan	Diabotes	to mRNA	Sacio et al. (2009)
		Chaberes		
PRDM16	Human	MetS	$\leftrightarrow$ mRNA	Sacks et al. (2009)
		Diabetes	↔ mRNA	
PGC-1α	Human	MetS	↑ mRNA	Sacks et al. (2009)
		Diabetes	↑ mRNA	
sPLA <sub>2</sub>	Human	CAD	↑ mRNA	Dutour et al. (2010)
PPAR-y	Human	CAD	$\leftrightarrow$ mRNA	Shibasaki et al. (2010)
NPR-A	Human	CAD	$\leftrightarrow$ mRNA	Shibasaki et al. (2010)

Table 1.1 Relationship between coronary PVAT expression, coronary artery disease and obesity/Metabolic Syndrome.<sup>9</sup>

In addition, several changes to PVAT expression occur with increasing obesity. Multiple groups have documented pathogenic adipokine profiles from human coronary PVAT with increasing macrophage infiltration compared to abdominal adipose<sup>136, 137</sup>. Our recent review highlights the known coronary adipose-derived factors that are altered with weight gain (**Table 1.1**)<sup>9</sup>. This is not a comprehensive list of adipokines secreted by coronary PVAT, but an introduction to the complex nature of adipose tissue and the dynamic changes that occur in paracrine signaling with the development of MetS. While there are clear associations between the volume, inflammatory state, and adipokine profile of PVAT and the severity of vascular dysfunction, we have yet to identify a mechanistic link.

Although numerous studies indicate that PVAT releases relaxing factors which attenuate vasoconstriction to a variety of compounds in peripheral vascular beds<sup>103, 8</sup>, data on the vascular effects of coronary PVAT are equivocal<sup>89, 9, 102, 138, 110</sup>. Depending on the vessel size and diffusion distance, organ localization, and underlying pathological status (inflammation, atherosclerosis, neovascularization from the intima) the extent to which adipokines influence the vasculature may differ<sup>123</sup>. In particular, experiments in isolated arteries from lean and hypercholesterolemic swine show little/no effect of coronary PVAT on coronary artery contractions or endothelial-dependent vasodilation<sup>102</sup>. In contrast, PVAT has been found to impair coronary endothelial function *in vitro* and *in vivo* in normal-lean dogs<sup>138</sup> and significantly exacerbate underlying endothelial dysfunction in obese swine with MetS<sup>110</sup>. These differences in the paracrine effects of coronary

vs. other peripheral PVAT depots are likely related to alterations in adipocytokine expression profile between these beds, as well as the consequences of underlying state of micro/macrovascular dysfunction<sup>113</sup>, <sup>125</sup>. While recent studies have begun to uncover pathophysiologic changes that occur in PVAT,<sup>8, 56, 73, 88, 89, 96, 136, 139-141</sup> the functional phenotypic effects of obesity on coronary PVAT remain poorly understood.

#### **Proposed Experimental Aims**

The current literature implicates PVAT in outside-to-inside coronary vascular dysfunction and our lab has shown that local PVAT aggravates endothelial dysfunction in MetS and that MetS is associated with altered Cav1.2 and K<sup>+</sup> channel function. However, the contribution of PVAT to vascular function in lean and obese states is still not well understood. With these theories in mind, the central focus of this work is to investigate the potential role of coronary PVAT in the development of smooth muscle dysfunction. Specifically, the goal of the following studies is to determine the mechanisms by which local PVAT regulates coronary vascular reactivity in lean and MetS swine. These objectives will be addressed in studies designed to examine the following Specific Aims:

 Test the hypothesis that coronary PVAT augments tension development of coronary arteries and is potentiated in MetS. Rationale for AIM1 is based on the evidence that PVAT impairs coronary vasodilation in lean animals and coronary vascular dysfunction is related to increased activation of vasoconstrictor neuro-humoral pathways (e.g. α<sub>1</sub> adrenoceptors<sup>41</sup>,

angiotensin/AT<sub>1</sub>,<sup>30, 33</sup> mineralocorticoid signaling along with decreased function of vasodilatory K<sup>+</sup> channels (e.g. BK<sub>Ca</sub> channels<sup>31, 42</sup>, K<sub>V</sub> channels<sup>34, 40, 49</sup>) in obesity/MetS. We aim to examine how PVAT specifically influences baseline and agonist-induced tension development in isolated lean and MetS coronary arteries.

- 2. Identify and examine the potential coronary PVAT-derived factors that mediate the vascular effects in lean vs. MetS coronary arteries. We hypothesize that marked changes in adipokine protein expression may underlie the difference in extent of vascular dysfunction between lean and MetS swine. We aim to perform a global proteomics assessment of the PVAT-derived factors that may influence vascular function in lean vs. MetS. Rationale for our hypothesis is based on the evidence that PVAT releases a transferable peptide that mediates its vascular effect which is functionally altered in several vascular beds in MetS.
- 3. Identify the specific vascular smooth muscle signaling pathways and end effector ion channels that mediate the vascular consequences of PVAT in MetS. Rationale for this aim is based on independent reports of PVAT and MetS altering ion channel function and Ca<sup>2+</sup> handling. We hypothesize that local PVAT may mediate these changes in ion channel function and aim to examine the specific vascular smooth muscle ion channels involved in mediating the effects of PVAT.

Our findings provide novel evidence regarding the potential role for specific coronary PVAT-derived proteins in coronary vascular dysfunction in the setting of

obesity. Altogether, findings from the proposed investigations will be the first to specifically address the role coronary PVAT plays in smooth muscle function and possibly contributes to CVD. Proteins identified as dysregulated in MetS will provide potential targets for therapeutic intervention.

# Chapter 2

Perivascular adipose tissue potentiates contraction of coronary vascular smooth muscle: Influence of obesity

#### Abstract

*Background:* This investigation examined the mechanisms by which coronary perivascular adipose tissue (PVAT)-derived factors influence vasomotor tone and the PVAT proteome in lean vs. obese swine.

Methods and Results: Coronary arteries from Ossabaw swine were isolated for isometric tension studies. We found that coronary (P = 0.03) and mesenteric (P =0.04), but not subcutaneous adipose tissue, augmented coronary contractions to KCI (20 mM). Inhibition of Cav1.2 channels with nifedipine (0.1 µM) or diltiazem (10 µM) abolished this effect. Coronary PVAT increased baseline tension and potentiated constriction of isolated arteries to PGF2α in proportion to the amount of PVAT present (0.1-1.0 g). These effects were elevated in tissues obtained from obese swine and were observed in intact and endothelium denuded arteries. Coronary PVAT also diminished H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-mediated vasodilation in lean, and to a lesser extent in obese arteries. These effects were associated with alterations in the obese coronary PVAT proteome (detected 186 alterations) and elevated voltage-dependent increases in intracellular [Ca<sup>2+</sup>] in obese smooth muscle cells. Further studies revealed that a Rho-kinase inhibitor fasudil (1 µM) significantly blunted artery contractions to KCI and PVAT in lean, but not obese swine. Calpastatin (10 µM) also augmented contractions to levels similar to that observed in the presence of PVAT.

*Conclusions:* Vascular effects of PVAT vary according to anatomic location and are influenced by an obese phenotype. Augmented contractile effects of obese coronary PVAT are related to alterations in the PVAT proteome (e.g. calpastatin),

Rho-dependent signaling, and the functional contribution of K<sup>+</sup> and Ca<sub>V</sub>1.2 channels to smooth muscle tone.

#### Introduction

Adipose tissue normally surrounds the major conduit coronary arteries on the surface of the heart. The volume of this perivascular adipose tissue (PVAT) expands with obesity<sup>130, 142</sup> and has been shown to be a strong, independent predictor of coronary atherosclerosis<sup>132</sup>. Recent studies implicate PVAT as a ready source of vasoactive factors and inflammatory mediators capable of influencing vasomotor function<sup>143</sup>. Thus, there is growing evidence that adipocyte-derived factors originating outside of the coronary vasculature are capable of affecting vascular homeostasis<sup>1, 100, 139, 144</sup>. This "outside-to-inside" signaling paradigm is supported by several studies indicating that adventitial factors significantly diminish vascular function<sup>1</sup> and influence compositional changes in the inner intimal layer<sup>91</sup>. Thus, local adipose in the heart could be an important regulator of vascular function and disease progression.

Although numerous studies indicate that PVAT releases relaxing factors which attenuate vasoconstriction to a variety of compounds in peripheral vascular beds<sup>8, 103</sup>, data on the vascular effects of coronary PVAT are equivocal<sup>9, 102, 110, 138</sup>. In particular, experiments in isolated arteries from lean and hypercholesterolemic swine show little/no effect of coronary PVAT on coronary artery contractions or endothelial-dependent vasodilation<sup>102</sup>. In contrast, PVAT has been found to impair coronary endothelial function *in vitro* and *in vivo* in normal-lean dogs<sup>138</sup> and significantly exacerbate underlying endothelial dysfunction in obese swine with the metabolic syndrome (MetS)<sup>110</sup>. These differences in the paracrine effects of coronary vs. other peripheral PVAT depots are likely related to alterations in

adipocytokine expression profile between these beds, as well as the consequences of underlying co-morbidities (e.g. obesity) on these profiles<sup>113, 125</sup>. While recent studies have begun to uncover pathophysiologic changes that occur in PVAT<sup>9, 145</sup>, the functional phenotypic effects of obesity on coronary PVAT remain poorly understood.

Accordingly, the goal of this investigation was to dissect the mechanisms by which lean and obese PVAT-derived factors influence vasomotor tone and the coronary PVAT proteome. In particular, we tested the hypothesis that obesity markedly alters the functional expression and vascular effects of coronary PVAT in favor of an augmented vasoconstriction. This hypothesis is supported by earlier data demonstrating that obesity increases the intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentration in isolated smooth muscle cells<sup>42, 66</sup> and enhances coronary vasoconstriction to neurohumoral modulators both *in vitro* and *in vivo* <sup>33, 41, 146</sup>. Our findings provide novel evidence regarding the potential role for specific coronary PVAT-derived proteins in coronary vascular dysfunction in the setting of obesity.

#### Methods

#### Ossabaw swine model of obesity

Lean animals (n = 37) were fed ~2200kcal/day standard chow containing 18% kcal from protein, 71% kcal from complex carbohydrates, and 11% kcal from fat. Obese animals (n = 23) were fed an atherogenic diet containing  $\geq$  8000 kcal/day, 16% kcal from protein, 41% kcal from complex carbohydrates, 19% kcal from fructose, 43% kcal from fat and supplemented with 2.0% cholesterol and

0.7% sodium cholate by weight (5B4L and KT-324, Purina Test Diet, Richmond, IN). Swine of either sex were fed their respective diets for 6-12 months. Lean male Sprague-Dawley Rats (n = 4, 250-300 g) were also utilized for aortic ring experiments.

#### Functional assessment of isolated coronary rings

Studies on isolated coronary arteries in the presence and absence of coronary PVAT were performed as previously described<sup>110</sup> (see Supplement for detailed methodology and protocols). Briefly, coronary arteries from lean and obese swine were dissected and cleaned of adventitial adipose tissue. Adjacent adipose was cleaned of myocardium and stored in ice-cold Ca<sup>2+</sup>-free Krebs for later use. Arteries were cut into 3 mm rings and mounted in organ baths for isometric tension studies (Figure 2.1). Once an optimal level of baseline passive tension was obtained (~4 g), arteries were stimulated with either KCI (10-60 mM) or prostaglandin F2 $\alpha$  (PGF2 $\alpha$ ; 10  $\mu$ M) to obtain control responses in the absence of PVAT. Known quantities of adipose tissue (0.1-1.0 g) were then added to the organ baths and arteries allowed to incubate for 30 min at 37°C. Arteries were then stimulated again with KCI or PGF2 $\alpha$  in the presence of PVAT; i.e. paired studies in the absence and presence of PVAT were performed on the same arteries. Time control studies were also performed in response to these agonists following a 30 min incubation period in the absence of PVAT. Identical studies were also performed in rat aortic rings exposed to rat peri-aortic adipose tissue. Equimolar replacement experiments of K<sup>+</sup> for Na<sup>+</sup> revealed no differences in the amount of

tension developed in isolated coronary arteries when compared to paired responses without equimolar substitution (**Supplemental Figure 2.1**).

For bioassay experiments, organ baths were drained after control responses and filled with a filtered (0.2  $\mu$ m) PVAT conditioned supernatant (0.3 g PVAT in 5 ml of Ca<sup>2+</sup> containing Krebs buffer). Arteries were incubated with this supernatant for 30 min prior to repeat administration of 20 mM KCI. Experiments to examine the effects of lean and obese PVAT on coronary vasodilatory responses to H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> (1  $\mu$ M-1 mM) were performed in isolated lean and obese coronary arteries pre-constricted with either KCI (60 mM) or U46619 (1  $\mu$ M).

Additional "crossover" experiments were performed in lean coronary arteries incubated for 30 min with coronary PVAT obtained from a lean or obese animal sacrificed on the same day. Effects of coronary PVAT-derived factors on sarcoplasmic reticulum Ca<sup>2+</sup>-ATPase (SERCA) were examined by inhibition of SERCA with cyclopiazonic acid (CPA, 10  $\mu$ M). The role of Rho kinase in PVATmediated coronary vasoconstriction was assessed by incubation of lean and obese arteries with the Rho kinase inhibitor fasudil (1  $\mu$ M).<sup>147</sup> Further studies to examine the effects of calpastatin (1-10  $\mu$ M) or negative (scrambled) calpastatin peptide (10  $\mu$ M) on coronary artery contractions were also performed.

#### Proteomic analyses

Upon sacrifice, hearts were extracted and the aorta immediately perfused with 1L ice-cold Ca<sup>2+</sup>-free Krebs to remove the blood proteins. Coronary PVAT was excised from the heart, rinsed with PBS and minced. PVAT (0.3 g) was incubated

in 5 mL Ca<sup>2+</sup>-free Krebs in a 37°C shaking bath and filtered (0.2 µm) before flash freezing the filtrate in liquid N<sub>2</sub>. Filtered protein concentration was determined by the Bradford method (Bio-Rad)<sup>148</sup>. Samples were reduced and alkylated by triethylphosphine and iodoethanol and subjected to trypsin digestion as described<sup>149</sup>. Digested samples were analyzed using a Thermo-Finnigan linear ion-trap (LTQ) mass spectrometer coupled with a Surveyor autosampler and MS HPLC system (Thermo-Finnigan). Tryptic peptides were analyzed using a C18 RP column as described<sup>149</sup>. Data were searched against the most recent UniProt protein sequence database of Eutheria using SEQUEST (v. 28 rev. 12) algorithms in Bioworks (v3.3). General parameters were set to: peptide tolerance 2.0 amu, fragment ion tolerance 1.0 amu, enzyme limits set as "fully enzymatic - cleaves at both ends", and missed cleavage sites set at 2. Searched peptides and proteins were validated by PeptideProphet<sup>150</sup> and ProteinProphet<sup>151</sup> in the Trans-Proteomic Pipeline (TPP, v3.3.0) (http:// tools.proteomecenter.org/software.php). Only proteins with probability  $\geq$  0.90 and peptides with probability  $\geq$  0.80 were reported. Protein guantification by label-free guantitative mass spectrometry (LFQMS) was performed using IdentiQuantXLTM software as described<sup>152</sup>. Protein quantities are based on the sum of all corresponding peptide ion intensities derived from the area-under-the-curve of their extracted ion chromatograms and thus have no units.

#### Fluorescence Imaging

Whole-cell intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> levels were measured at room temperature (22 to 25°C) using the fluorescent Ca<sup>2+</sup> indicator fura-2, AM and the InCa++ Ca<sup>2+</sup>

Imaging System (Intracellular Imaging, Cincinnati, OH) as previously described<sup>43</sup>. Briefly, freshly dispersed cells were incubated with 2.5 μM fura-2, AM (Molecular Probes) at 37°C for 30 min before being washed in low Ca<sup>2+</sup> buffer without fura-2 for 20 min. Fura-2 loaded cells were switched to a 2 mM Ca<sup>2+</sup> physiologic salt solution before being placed on a coverslip contained within a constant-flow superfusion chamber that was mounted on an inverted epifluorescence microscope (model TMS-F, Nikon). Data are expressed as area under the curve (AUC) of the F<sub>360/380</sub> ratio during stimulation with KCI (80 mM).

#### Statistical analyses

Data are presented as mean  $\pm$  standard error. Phenotypic data for lean vs. obese swine were assessed by t-test. For isometric tension studies, two-way ANOVA was used to test the effects of the PVAT (Factor A) relative to doses of specific agonists (Factor B). When statistical differences were found with ANOVA (P < 0.05) a Student-Newman-Keuls multiple comparison test was performed. Comparison of individual protein quantity via experimental group means generated by LFQMS was performed within the IdentiQuantXL platform using a student's t-test. All *P*-values were transformed into q-values to estimate the False Discovery Rate (FDR)<sup>153</sup>. To interpret the biological relevance of the differential protein expression data, protein lists and their corresponding expression values (fold change) were uploaded onto the Ingenuity Pathway Analysis (IPA) software server (http://www.ingenuity.com) and analyzed using the Core Analysis module to rank the proteins into top molecular and cellular functions and canonical pathways.

#### Results

# Vascular effect of PVAT from different anatomical depots

The representative tracing in **Figure 2.2A** outlines the protocol utilized to examine the vascular effects of coronary, subcutaneous and mesenteric PVAT on tone of isolated coronary arteries from lean swine at baseline and in response to 20 mM KCI. In these paired studies, arteries were contracted with KCI before and after 30 min incubation with 0.3 g of PVAT. Data are expressed as delta active tension, which reflects the difference in tension generated in response to KCI, independent of modest increases in baseline tension that tended to occur during the incubation period (average 0.67  $\pm$  0.16 g; P = 0.06). Thus, changes in delta active tension do not take into account changes in baseline tension. In lean coronary arteries, coronary (P = 0.03) and mesenteric (P = 0.04) PVAT significantly increased the tension generated in response to 20 mM KCI (Figure 2.2B) relative to time control KCI responses in the absence of PVAT (dashed line). These coronary contractions were completely reversed by inhibition of Cav1.2 channels with 10 µM diltiazem (Figure 2.2A) or 0.1 µM nifedipine. In contrast, incubation with subcutaneous PVAT did not significantly alter coronary artery contractions to KCI (P = 0.67), with values similar to time controls. Further studies in tissues obtained from Sprague-Dawley rats also revealed no effect of rat aortic PVAT on KCI-induced contractions of thoracic aortic rings (Figure 2.2B).

Additional bioassay experiments which involved the transfer of swine coronary PVAT-conditioned media, instead of the addition of whole 0.3 g pieces of

PVAT to the tissue bath, also revealed similar increases in tension development in response to KCI administration relative to paired, non-PVAT treated control responses (P = 0.04; data not shown).

#### Vascular effects of lean vs. obese coronary PVAT

Phenotypic data on a subset of lean (n = 6) and obese (n = 10) swine utilized for this investigation are outlined in Table 1. Swine listed were fed high-calorie atherogenic diet for ~6 months, which resulted in significant increases in body weight, heart weight, total cholesterol and the LDL/HDL ratio. To initially examine the effects of lean vs. obese coronary PVAT on baseline tension, coronary artery rings were incubated with known quantities of PVAT (0.1-1.0g) for 30 min. For these studies, PVAT from lean and obese swine were added to tissue baths containing coronary arteries obtained from the same lean or obese heart; i.e. lean PVAT paired with lean coronary artery and obese PVAT paired with obese coronary artery. We found that coronary PVAT increased baseline tension of both lean and obese coronary arteries (Figure 2.3A) and noted that this effect was dependent on the amount of PVAT added to the bath (Figure 2.3B). Importantly, the increase in basal tone was markedly augmented in tissues obtained from obese vs. lean swine (P < 0.001). Administration of coronary PVAT also increased tension of isolated coronary arteries pre-contracted with 10 μM PGF2α (Figure **2.3C).** This increase in tension generated with PVAT was also related to the amount of PVAT present in the bath (P < 0.001) and was significantly augmented in obese vs. lean swine (P < 0.001) (**Figure 2.3D**). Coronary contractions to PGF2 $\alpha$  + PVAT were only partially reversed by the administration of 10  $\mu$ M diltiazem (82 ± 7%, **Figure 2.3C**), but were completely reversed by 1.0  $\mu$ M nifedipine (99 ± 0.4%).

Cumulative responses of endothelium intact and denuded coronary arteries to increasing concentrations of KCI (10-60 mM) before and during incubation with coronary PVAT are shown in **Figure 2.4**. Addition of 0.3 g of PVAT increased active tension generated by endothelium intact coronary arteries in both lean (P = 0.005, **Figure 2.4A**) and obese swine (P = 0.009, **Figure 2.4B**). Similar responses in the presence of PVAT were also observed in endothelium denuded coronary arteries from lean (**Figure 2.4C**) and obese swine (**Figure 2.4D**) (denudation confirmed by < 30% relaxation to 1 µM bradykinin). Further studies also revealed that H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-mediated vasodilation was markedly attenuated by the presence of coronary PVAT (**Figure 2.5A**) and that this inhibitory effect was much more prominent in tissues obtained from lean (**Figure 2.5B**) vs. obese (**Figure 2.5C**) swine. Importantly, H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-induced dilation was completely abolished by precontracting lean and obese coronary artery rings with 60 mM KCI (**Figure 2.5**).

To evaluate the vasoactive properties of lean vs. obese coronary PVAT independent of differences in coronary artery responsiveness, we performed "crossover" experiments in which KCI-induced contractions of coronary arteries from lean-control swine were assessed before and after incubation with PVAT from either lean or obese swine (**Figure 2.6A**). For these studies, tissues were obtained from lean and obese swine sacrificed on the same day. We found that lean and obese coronary PVAT augmented contractions of lean coronary arteries to 20 mM

KCI to a similar degree (**Figure 2.6B**). Further studies also showed that increases in KCI-induced coronary artery contractions to 20 mM KCI in the presence of PVAT were not significantly altered by inhibition of the sarcoplasmic reticulum Ca<sup>2+-</sup> ATPase with cyclopiazonic acid (CPA, 10  $\mu$ M, **Figure 2.6C**). However, consistent with earlier studies<sup>31</sup>, fura-2 imaging experiments revealed that increases in intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentration in response to 80mM KCI were significantly elevated in isolated coronary artery smooth muscle cells not exposed to PVAT from obese vs. lean swine (**Figure 2.6D**).

#### Obesity markedly alters the protein expression profile of coronary PVAT

To examine whether differences in vascular responses to coronary PVAT are associated with changes in the expression profile of PVAT, a global proteomic assessment was performed on supernatants obtained from lean and obese coronary PVAT. Data revealed substantial alterations in the proteome in the setting of obesity. Overall, we detected alterations in 186 proteins ( $P \le 0.05$ ) in obese vs. lean PVAT (complete listing of 1,472 quantified non-redundant proteins provided in Supplemental Table 1). A listing of the top up-regulated and down-regulated proteins is provided in Table 2. Ingenuity Pathway Analysis software revealed several proteins involved in cellular growth and proliferation (51 molecules) and cellular movement (39 molecules). In particular, increases in RhoA (2.9-fold) and calpastatin (1.6-fold) are of interest as these pathways are directly linked to smooth muscle contraction, Ca<sup>2+</sup> sensitization, and both are implicated in the progression of hypertension<sup>154, 155</sup>.

To examine whether Rho kinase signaling participated in the augmented effects of coronary PVAT in coronary arteries, we performed studies on isolated arteries in the presence of the Rho kinase inhibitor fasudil (1  $\mu$ M). We found that fasudil alone dramatically decreased maximal active tension development in response to KCl in lean coronary arteries (**Figure 2.7A vs. Figure 2.4A**, *P* < 0.001) and diminished the effect of PVAT on KCl contractions (**Figure 2.7C**). This effect of fasudil was less apparent in obese arteries where maximal contractions to KCl were similar to that of untreated-controls (**Figure 2.7B vs. Figure 2.4B**, *P* = 0.108). Despite blunting lean coronary KCl contractions, in the presence of fasudil, PVAT still elevated contractions relative to control in both lean and obese arteries (*P* = 0.003 and *P* = 0.037, respectively).

Additional proof-of-principle studies were performed to investigate the effects of calpastatin on coronary artery contractions. In these experiments, lean coronary arteries were incubated with increasing concentrations of calpastatin peptide for 30 min without PVAT (1-10  $\mu$ M, **Figure 2.7D**). We found that calpastatin dose-dependently increased tension development of lean coronary arteries to 20 mM KCl (*P* = 0.008) and that 10  $\mu$ M calpastatin augmented contractions to a similar extent as PVAT itself (1.82 ± 0.45 vs. 1.49 ± 0.19). Negative control experiments revealed no effect of a scrambled calpastatin peptide (10  $\mu$ M) on coronary artery contractions to 20 mM KCl (**Figure 2.7D**).

#### Discussion

The present investigation was designed to elucidate the mechanisms by which lean and obese PVAT-derived factors influence vasomotor tone and the coronary PVAT proteome. The studies were designed to test the hypothesis that obesity markedly alters the functional expression and vascular effects of coronary PVAT in favor of an augmented contractile phenotype. The major new findings of this study include: 1) vascular effects of PVAT vary according to anatomical location as coronary and mesenteric, but not subcutaneous adipose tissue augmented coronary artery contractions to KCI; 2) factors derived from coronary PVAT increase baseline tension and potentiate constriction of isolated coronary arteries to PGF2a relative to the amount of adipose tissue present; 3) vascular effects of coronary PVAT are markedly elevated in the setting of obesity and occur independent of effects on, or alterations in coronary endothelial function; 4) augmented effects of obese coronary PVAT are associated with substantial alterations in the PVAT proteome and underlying increases in vascular smooth muscle  $Ca^{2+}$  handling via  $Ca_{\vee}1.2$  channels,  $H_2O_2$ -sensitive K<sup>+</sup> channels or upstream mediators that converge on these channels; 5) factors converging on Rho-kinase are largely responsible for the increase in coronary artery contractions to PVAT in lean, but not obese swine. These findings provide the first evidence that factors released from coronary PVAT initiate/potentiate coronary vasoconstriction and that this effect is augmented in the setting of obesity.

#### Differential effects of coronary PVAT in lean vs. obese swine

Currently, data on the vascular effects of coronary PVAT are rather limited and conflicting, as PVAT has been shown to either decrease endothelialdependent dilation in lean-healthy dogs<sup>118</sup> or to have limited/no effect on endothelial function in lean<sup>110, 156</sup> or hypercholesteromic<sup>102, 156</sup> swine. In contrast, findings from Payne *et al.* indicate that coronary PVAT significantly exacerbates underlying endothelial dysfunction in the setting of obesity and the MetS<sup>110</sup>. Additional findings suggest that coronary PVAT has relatively modest "anticontractile" effects in lean and hypercholesterolemic swine<sup>102</sup>, which differs from numerous other studies which found evidence of adipose derived relaxing factors (ADRFs) in PVAT surrounding vessels such as the aorta, mesenteric arteries, and internal thoracic arteries (see <sup>100</sup> for review). Taken together, these earlier studies suggest that the expression and effects of PVAT-derived factors may differ substantially between vascular beds and can be influenced by underlying disease states.

Our present data support differential effects of PVAT from different anatomical depots in that coronary and mesenteric, but not subcutaneous adipose tissue augmented coronary artery contractions in response to smooth muscle depolarization with 20 mM KCI (**Figure 2.2B**). Consistent with previous studies<sup>107</sup>, this effect was not observed in aortic tissues obtained from rats. Further studies supporting the presence of coronary adipose-derived constricting factors showed that the addition of coronary PVAT to PGF2α-constricted arteries actually increased coronary vasomotor tone (**Figure 2.3C**), as opposed to decreasing

tension, which would be expected if ADRFs predominated in coronary PVAT. Bioassay experiments involving the transfer of PVAT-conditioned media to isolated coronary arteries support the release of transferable (paracrine) constricting factors from coronary PVAT (P = 0.04). Importantly, these effects were dependent on the amount of PVAT added to the baths (**Figure 2.3**) and were significantly greater than responses observed in parallel time-control studies. Our findings are consistent with studies that found PVAT attenuated vasodilator influences in obese mice<sup>114</sup> and potentiated vasoconstriction to electrical field stimulation in rat mesenteric arteries<sup>111</sup>.

A novel finding of this investigation is that the effects of coronary PVAT on baseline and agonist-mediated contractions were markedly elevated in tissue obtained from obese vs. lean swine (**Figure 2.3B and 2.3D**). To address whether this augmentation was related to inherent mechanistic differences in vascular smooth muscle, crossover studies were performed in which coronary PVAT from either lean or obese swine was added to clean, lean coronary arteries. We found that PVAT from lean and obese swine increased coronary contractions to 20 mM KCI to a similar extent (**Figure 2.6B**). Additional experiments in clean, obese arteries yielded similar results (data not shown). Consistent with earlier data from our laboratory and others which indicate that obesity augments Cav1.2 current and vasoconstriction<sup>42, 157 34</sup>, the present fura-2 Ca<sup>2+</sup> imaging studies support that voltage-dependent increases in intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentration to KCI are significantly greater in isolated smooth muscle cells from obese vs. lean swine (**Figure 2.6D**). Based on these findings we propose that the augmented contractile

effects of obese coronary PVAT are related to inherent differences in smooth muscle responsiveness between obese and lean coronary arteries, and that this effect is mediated by elevated activity/ expression of Cav1.2 channels and/or alterations in the role of K<sup>+</sup> channels in obese arteries<sup>34</sup>. Importantly, inhibitory effects of PVAT derived-factors on K<sup>+</sup> channels (**Figure 2.5**) would also serve to activate Cav1.2 channels and augment coronary artery contractions<sup>49</sup>. However, the exact K<sup>+</sup> channel subtypes on smooth muscle and/or the endothelium affected by coronary PVAT warrants further investigation.

We postulate that these effects of PVAT derived factors occur independent of influences on coronary endothelium or decreased Ca<sup>2+</sup> buffering by the sarcoplasmic reticulum as endothelial denudation (**Figure 2.4C and 2.4D**) or inhibition of the SERCA pump with CPA (**Figure 2.6C**) had little/no effect on the contractile effects of PVAT. However, we cannot rule out the possibility that the observed effects of coronary PVAT are mediated by factors released from endothelial cells within the PVAT vasculature and/or by factors released from other cell types within the PVAT. Effects of obesity on coronary PVAT proteome and mechanisms of coronary contraction

Although recent evidence indicates that hypercholesterolemia, obesity and diabetes alter phenotypic expression patterns of specific adipokines in coronary PVAT at the protein and mRNA level<sup>9, 141, 156</sup>, no study has performed global proteomic screening of the coronary PVAT proteome in lean vs. obese subjects. Data from our LC-MS/MS revealed significant dysregulation in the abundance of numerous proteins in obese PVAT supernatant, many of which were not previously reported<sup>9</sup>. In general, Ingenuity Pathway Analysis indicated that a significant number of altered proteins corresponded with pathways associated with cellular growth-proliferation and movement. In particular, it was intriguing that expression of RhoA was significantly elevated in samples obtained from obese vs. lean coronary PVAT (Table 2.2), which suggests that the enhanced effects of obese coronary PVAT could be mediated via increases in Rho-kinase-mediated constriction. Interestingly, we documented that inhibition of Rho-kinase with fasudil markedly reduced the maximal contractions to KCI in lean arteries (Figure 2.4A versus 2.7A), but had little effect on maximal KCI contractions in obese arteries (Figure 2.4B versus 2.7B). In addition, fasudil significantly diminished PVATmediated increases in coronary artery contractions to 20 mM KCI in lean but not obese arteries (Figure 2.7C). These data indicate that PVAT-derived factors increase coronary artery contractions in lean swine via a Rho-kinase dependent mechanism, whereas increases in contraction in obese swine occur via Rho-

independent pathways; i.e. alteration in the contribution of K<sup>+</sup> channels (Figure 2.5) or augmented function of Ca<sub>∨</sub>1.2 channels (Figure 2.6D).

Additional proof of principle studies were performed based on our global proteomics data which detected significant up-regulation of calpastatin fragments in PVAT supernatant of obese vs. lean swine. This protein, encoded by the CAST gene, was recently shown to be a partial agonist for the intracellular domain of Cav1.2 channels in smooth muscle<sup>158</sup>. Our experiments documented, for the first time, that calpastatin dose-dependently augments coronary artery contractions, at levels similar to that observed in the presence coronary PVAT (**Figure 2.7D**). Although these data suggest that calpastatin is a coronary adipose-derived constricting factor, further studies are needed to more directly address the vascular effects of calpastatin.

#### Limitations of the study

It is important to recognize that these studies were conducted using coronary samples obtained from lean and obese swine hearts, thus it is presently unclear to what extent these findings translate to the human clinical setting. However, our data provide direct evidence of differential effects of PVAT from different anatomic depots in the same species as well as the influence of underlying phenotype (obesity) that should be further explored. Coronary artery tension in this study was measured after relatively short term exposure to PVAT *in vitro* (30 min). Thus, whether such effects of PVAT would manifest *in vivo* has yet to be established. LFQMS analysis revealed only the most abundant proteins

present in the PVAT supernatants and those identifiable/quantifiable by trypic digestion. This approach may not detect potentially relevant proteins present in low concentration (e.g. specific adipokines such as leptin (18kDa) or resistin (11 kDa) or those that were either not effectively proteolyzed or are so small as to yield a few detectable peptides). We acknowledge that the focus on the coronary PVAT proteome eliminates examination of bioactive lipids or other macromolecules that may contribute to the effects of PVAT. However, while we cannot rule out this possibility, our initial studies have demonstrated no effect of lysophosphatidic acid on baseline coronary artery tension or KCI-induced contractions. Furthermore, we submit that it is unlikely that vasoactive factors responsible for the effects of coronary PVAT in this investigation are hydrophobic lipids, as these molecules are insoluble in the Krebs buffer utilized in the present experiments. This point is supported by the recent study of Lee et al. which required the use of a PVAT superfusion bioassay cascade system in order to discern vascular effects of PVATderived palmitic acid methyl ester<sup>159</sup>. Clearly, further investigation regarding the identity of the coronary PVAT-derived factors, the specific cell types involved and the influence obesity has on these cells and factors is warranted.

#### **Conclusions and implications**

Data from this investigation provide novel evidence that coronary PVAT is capable of releasing factors that initiate/potentiate contraction of coronary arteries, independent of effects on coronary endothelium. Importantly, the vascular influence of PVAT is specific to anatomic location and is augmented in the setting

of obesity. We propose this augmented effect of PVAT is related to alterations in Rho-dependent signaling, increased functional expression of Cav1.2 channels and/or diminished/altered activity of K<sup>+</sup> channels in obese coronary arteries. In addition, marked alterations in the expression profile of the coronary PVAT proteome in obese swine uncovers new potential therapeutic target proteins (e.g. calpastatin) and signaling pathways that may not only contribute to the regulation of vascular smooth muscle tone, but to the initiation of smooth muscle differentiation and proliferation observed in obesity-induced cardiovascular disease<sup>9, 141, 160, 161</sup>.

#### Acknowledgements

We are grateful to Heather Ringham and Meixian Fang for their technical contributions to the proteomic analysis.

#### Funding sources

This work was supported by NIH grants HL092245 (JDT), HL062552 (MS). Meredith Kohr Owen was supported by NIH T32DK064466. This project was supported in part by the Indiana Clinical and Translational Science Institute Grant number TR000006 from the National Institutes of Health, National Center for Advancing Translational Sciences, Clinical and Translational Sciences Award.

#### Disclosures

The authors have no conflicts to disclose.

# **Tables and Figures**

	Lean	Obese
Body Weight (kg)	52 ± 3	$82 \pm 5^{\star}$
Heart wt. (g)	183 ± 13	$\textbf{278} \pm \textbf{14*}$
Glucose (mg/dl)	$75\pm2$	$86 \pm 5$
Insulin (μU/ml)	21 ± 5	27 ± 7
Total cholesterol (mg/dl)	$\textbf{88} \pm \textbf{5}$	$567 \pm \mathbf{60^*}$
LDL/HDL ratio	1.6 ± 0.1	12 ± 4
Triglycerides (mg/dl)	43 ± 5	<b>9</b> 8 ± <b>25</b>

Table 2.1 Phenotypic characteristics of lean and obese Ossabaw swine. Values are mean  $\pm$  SE for 12-month old lean (n = 6) and obese (n = 10) swine. \**P* < 0.05 t-test, lean vs. obese swine.

# Up-Regulated Proteins

Gene Name	Protein Name	Fold Change	P-value
RHOA	Transforming protein RhoA	2.9	0.04
LAMC1	Laminin, gamma 1	1.7	0.004
cs	Citrate synthase	1.7	0.03
HSPA2	Heat shock-related 70 kDa protein 2	1.7	0.05
HSPD1	60 kDa heat shock protein, mitochondrial	1.6	0.005
CAST	Calpastatin	1.6	0.006
ALDH7A1	Alpha-aminoadipic semialdehyde dehydrogenase	1.6	0.04
PROSC	Proline synthase co-transcribed bacterial homolog protein	1.6	0.05
PGM3	Phosphoacetylglucosamine mutase	1.5	0.0002
CSTB	Cystatin-B	1.5	0.0006

## **Down -Regulated Proteins**

Gene Name	Protein Name	Fold Change	P-value
DDAH2	Dimethylarginine dimethylaminohydrolase 2 (Fragment)	5.5	0.02
VBP1	Prefoldin subunit 3	3.8	0.03
CAPG	Macrophage-capping protein	3.1	0.02
PSMA3	Isoform 2 of Proteasome subunit alpha type-3	2.7	0.02
HNRNPAB	Heterogeneous nuclear ribonucleoprotein A/B	2.7	0.003
ZNF439	Zinc finger protein 439	2.6	0.03
F9	Coagulation Factor IX	2.6	0.002
ME1	Malic Enzyme	2.5	0.0009
PGK	Phosphoglycerate kinase	2.4	0.02
BLMH	Bleomycin hydrolase	2.4	0.006

Table 2.2 Secreted protein expression profile of coronary PVAT in obese versus lean swine. Values for fold change in expression of obese (n = 5) vs. lean (n = 5) coronary PVAT supernatants.



**Figure 2.1 Representative picture illustrating isolation of coronary artery PVAT and isometric tension methodology.** RV (right ventricle), LV (left ventricle), RCA (right coronary artery), LCX (left circumflex artery), LAD (left anterior descending artery), PVAT (perivascular adipose tissue). 1) Lean and obese hearts were excised upon sacrifice and perfused with Ca<sup>2+</sup>-free Krebs to remove excess blood; 2) Arteries and PVAT were grossly isolated from the heart; 3) the myocardium was removed; 4) arteries were further isolated and surrounding PVAT dissected away; 5) 3 mm lean and obese arteries were mounted in organ baths at 37°C.



Figure 2.2 Representative tracing of paired experiments to assess the vascular effects of PVAT from different anatomical depots. A, Representative wire myograph tracing of tension generated by arteries before (x) and after (y) the addition of PVAT to the organ bath. Upward deflections indicate an increase in tension (constriction). The difference in tension generated by each artery before (x) and after (y) PVAT is expressed as Delta Active Tension (g) and is independent of changes in baseline with PVAT. B, Delta active tension (g) of coronary arteries before and after exposure to coronary PVAT, subcutaneous adipose or mesenteric PVAT (0.3 g each). \*P < 0.05 vs. average of paired time controls (represented by dashed line; 1.01 ± 0.21 g).



Figure 2.3 Effect of PVAT on baseline tension and response to PGF2a. A, Representative tracings of a lean and obese artery after addition of 0.3 g PVAT for 30 min. B, Addition of coronary PVAT (0.1-1.0g) to the organ bath increased tension in both lean and obese arteries and was dependent on the amount of coronary PVAT added to the bath. C, Representative tracing of a lean artery contracted with PGF2a to plateau, incubation with PVAT and treatment with diltiazem (10  $\mu$ M). D, Delta active tension of arteries stimulated with PGF2a before and after the addition of coronary PVAT (0.1-1.0 g). \**P* < 0.05 vs. average of paired time controls (represented by dashed line; 0.29 ± 0.08 g). #*P* < 0.05 lean vs. obese, same amount of PVAT.



Figure 2.4 KCl dose-response curves in intact and denuded coronary arteries in the presence and absence of PVAT. Cumulative dose-response data of lean (A) and obese (B) arteries to KCl (10-60 mM) before and after coronary PVAT incubation (30 min). Arteries were incubated with coronary PVAT from the same animal on the same day. Cumulative dose-response data from denuded lean (C) and obese (D) vessels before and after PVAT incubation. \**P* < 0.05 vs. no PVATcontrol at same KCl concentration.



Figure 2.5 Effect of PVAT on coronary vasodilation to H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>. A, Representative tracings of H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-induced relaxations of lean control arteries pre-constricted with 1  $\mu$ M U46619 in the absence and presence of PVAT. Average percent relaxation of lean (B) and obese (C) control and PVAT-treated arteries to H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> after pre-constriction with either U46619 (1  $\mu$ M) or KCI (60 mM). \**P* < 0.05 vs. control at same H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> concentration.


Figure 2.6 Vascular effects of lean vs. obese coronary PVAT. A, Representative tracings of lean arteries treated with 20 mM KCl, exposed to either lean or obese PVAT. B, Delta active tension (g) to 20 mM KCl of lean arteries exposed to time control, lean or obese PVAT. \*P < 0.05 vs. control. C, Delta active tension (g) to 20 mM KCl after exposure to SERCA inhibition with CPA (10  $\mu$ M) P< 0.05 vs. control. D, F360/F380 ratio of fura-2 experiments after stimulation of isolated lean (n = 4) and obese (n = 5) coronary vascular smooth muscle with 80 mM KCl. \*P < 0.05 obese vs. lean.



Figure 2.7 Effects of Rho kinase signaling and calpastatin on coronary artery contractions to KCI. Lean (A) and obese (B) arteries were incubated with 1  $\mu$ M fasudil for 10 min prior to dose-responses to KCI (10-60 mM) in the absence and presence of coronary PVAT. \**P* < 0.05 vs. no PVAT-control at same KCI concentration. C, Delta active tension (g) in response to 20 mM KCI in lean and obese PVAT control and PVAT + fasudil-treated arteries \**P* < 0.05 vs. respective PVAT control. D, Delta active tension (g) to 20 mM KCI after incubation with increasing concentrations of calpastatin (1-10  $\mu$ M) or scrambled calpastatin peptide (10  $\mu$ M Neg Cnt) for 30 min. \**P* < 0.05 relative to time control.

#### **Chapter 3: Conclusion**

### Summary of the Findings

Unless dramatic changes are made to educating the general population about proper nutrition and improving physical and cardiovascular health, the pandemic of obesity will continue to spread worldwide. As obese children become adults, the dramatic prevalence of MetS will challenge healthcare systems to manage the rise in associated cardiovascular diseases. Although we are beginning to uncover some of the vast capabilities of adipose tissue as an endocrine and paracrine organ, the exact mechanism(s) by which increasing adiposity in obesity leads to cardiovascular disease is not yet understood.

Mounting evidence suggest phenotypic changes to PVAT could contribute to obesity associated cardiovascular disease. In particular, echocardiography<sup>130</sup>, magnetic resonance imaging<sup>129</sup> and computed tomography<sup>131, 132</sup> reveal coronary PVAT is one of the best predictors of CAD, even more predictive of atherosclerotic burden that visceral adipose<sup>92</sup>. This is important because it suggests a novel, paracrine pathway to the development of vascular disease that may function independent of changes to visceral adipose and systemic adipokine levels. Furthermore, in addition to the increase in PVAT volume, studies reveal local inflammation and aberrant regulation of adipokines released from coronary PVAT may also exacerbate underlying vascular dysfunction in MetS<sup>82, 95, 118, 137, 145</sup>. The effects of adipokines on hypertension, endothelial function, cardiac pathology, atherosclerosis and inflammation implicate this local adipose depot in the

pathogenesis of vascular dysfunction, however, no one has established a causal link between PVAT and coronary artery disease.

With these earlier studies in mind, the central focus of the present investigation was to investigate the potential role of coronary PVAT in the development of smooth muscle dysfunction. Specifically, our goal was to elucidate the mechanisms by which lean and MetS PVAT-derived factors influence vascular smooth muscle ion channel function and the coronary PVAT proteome. The major findings of our investigation are summarized:

Aim 1: Test the hypothesis that coronary PVAT augments tension development of coronary arteries and is potentiated in MetS. Results from these studies indicate that PVAT-derived factors are capable of influencing coronary vasomotor tone in lean "healthy" arteries. Independent of any changes associated with MetS, addition of lean PVAT to a cleaned isolated coronary artery increased baseline tension, and augmented constriction of coronary arteries to other pharmacological stimuli (**Figure 2.3**). These effects were dependent upon the amount of adipose tissue present and were observed in denuded arteries, suggesting the effect of PVAT in the coronary circulation is volume-dependent, endothelial-independent and mediated by direct action on coronary vascular smooth muscle cells.

Our data support that the vascular effects of PVAT vary according to the anatomical location as coronary and mesenteric adipose tissue potentiated contraction of coronary arteries, whereas subcutaneous adipose and rat periaortic

adipose tissue attenuated constriction relative to the time control rings in coronary and rat aorta, respectively (**Figure 2.2**). To specifically examine the role of potential "ADRFs" in coronary PVAT, adipose tissue was added to coronary arteries pre-constricted with PGF2 $\alpha$ . We found that the addition of PVAT to these pre-constricted arteries augmented coronary artery tension, suggesting the predominance of adipose derived constricting factors in coronary PVAT of Ossabaw swine.

Experiments to examine the vasoregulatory effects of PVAT in the setting of MetS demonstrated that MetS PVAT also increased baseline tension and PGF2α mediated contractions of isolated coronary arteries, but that the increases relative to the amount of PVAT added were significantly elevated compared to the lean-controls (**Figure 2.3**). Taken together, our findings related to Aim 1 provide novel evidence that factors released from coronary PVAT are capable of augmenting coronary vasomotor tone, independent of effects on endothelium. In addition, the effect of coronary PVAT derived constricting factors is augmented in the setting of obesity/MetS, suggesting these factors are altered in disease.

Aim 2: Identify and examine the potential coronary PVAT-derived factors that mediate the vascular effects in lean vs. MetS coronary arteries. To accomplish this aim we performed global proteomic assessment of coronary PVAT from lean and MetS swine. This examination represents the first systematic examination of the coronary PVAT proteome and revealed substantial alterations in the proteome in the setting of obesity. Overall, we detected alterations in 186

proteins ( $P \le 0.05$ ) in obese vs. lean PVAT (complete listing of 1,472 quantified non-redundant proteins provided in Supplemental Table 1). Ingenuity Pathway Analysis software revealed several proteins involved in cellular growth and proliferation (51 molecules) and cellular movement (39 molecules). However, increases in RhoA (2.9-fold) and calpastatin (1.6-fold) were of particular interest as these pathways are directly linked to smooth muscle contraction, Ca<sup>2+</sup> sensitization, and both are implicated in the progression of hypertension<sup>154, 155</sup>. Further studies to examine the effects of calpastatin, a known endogenous calpain inhibitor<sup>155, 158</sup> revealed that this protein augments contractions of isolated coronary arteries to an extent similar to coronary PVAT (Figure 2.7). Although calpastatin has been implicated as an agonist of L-type calcium channels in ventricular cardiomyocytes<sup>158</sup>, this study is the first investigate its effects on vascular reactivity. A potential role for RhoA is discussed in Aim 3. Overall, the marked alterations in the expression profile of the coronary PVAT proteome in MetS swine uncovers new potential therapeutic target proteins (e.g. calpastatin) and signaling pathways that should be further explored.

Aim 3: Identify the specific vascular smooth muscle signaling pathways and end effector ion channels that mediate the vascular consequences of PVAT in MetS. To examine potential mechanisms by which coronary PVAT augments smooth muscle contraction, we first examined the effect of PVAT on lean vs. MetS coronary vasodilation in response to  $H_2O_2$ ; which has been previously shown to induce dilation via activation of K<sup>+</sup> channels<sup>162</sup>. Our

findings revealed that H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-mediated vasodilation was markedly attenuated by the presence of coronary PVAT (**Figure 2.5A**) and that this inhibitory effect was much more prominent in tissues obtained from lean (**Figure 2.5B**) vs. obese (**Figure 2.5C**) swine. More recent experiments documented similar inhibitory effects of PVAT on coronary vasodilation in response to adenosine (**Figure 3.1**). Interestingly, vasodilation to adenosine in the absence of PVAT was diminished in lean vs. MetS coronary arteries ( $P \le 0.001$ ). In contrast, previous *in vivo* studies revealed that the increase in coronary blood flow to adenosine was diminished in MetS v. Lean swine<sup>163</sup>, while the responses of pressurized arterioles to the adenosine analog 2-chloroadenosine (2-CAD) were not different between early stage MetS v. lean swine<sup>164</sup>. These differences in the effect of PVAT indicate that the MetS significantly alters the adipocytokine factors released from PVAT (Aim 2), the vascular effects of these factors, and/or the underlying mechanisms of smooth muscle contraction and dilation.



Figure 3.1 Effect of PVAT on coronary vasodilation to Adenosine. Average percent relaxation of lean (A) and MetS (B) control and PVAT-treated arteries to Adenosine after pre-constriction with U46619 (1  $\mu$ M). \**P* < 0.05 vs. control at same Adenosine concentration.

In studies to examine these potential mechanisms we found that Rho kinase expression was increased 2.9-fold in MetS PVAT supernatant, but interestingly that Rho kinase inhibition in MetS tissues did not reduce tension development nor influence the effect of PVAT on MetS contractions to KCI as observed in lean coronary arteries (**Figure 2.7A and B**). These data, which indicate that the MetS alters the regulatory pathways responsible for vascular smooth muscle contraction, are further supported our Ca<sup>2+</sup> imaging experiments which demonstrated that the rise in intracellular Ca<sup>2+</sup> concentration in response to KCI-induced depolarization was significantly elevated in isolated coronary vascular smooth muscle cells from MetS vs. lean swine (**Figure 2.6D**). In addition, our "crossover" studies also support that the vascular effect of PVAT is dependent on the underlying phenotypic state of the coronary vascular smooth muscle (**Figure 2.6A and B**).

Taken together, these studies indicate that the expression and effect of PVAT-derived factors differs substantially between vascular beds and is influenced by underlying disease states (see schematic diagram in **Figure 3.2**). Additional studies to delineate which PVAT-derived factors (e.g. calpastatin) are influencing coronary vascular reactivity could provide novel targets for intervention before progression into overt atherosclerosis. In addition, future studies on coronary vascular smooth muscle ion channels and signaling pathways will need to consider the influence of this proximal adipose depot.



Figure 3.2 Schematic representing proposed mechanisms of coronary PVAT action on vascular smooth muscle reactivity. Proteomics revealed increased Calpastatin, RhoA and decreased DDAH protein expression in MetS PVAT supernatants vs. lean. Our data propose PVAT increases contraction by releasing factors that converge on Ca<sub>V</sub>1.2 channels increasing its activity. PVAT also attenuates relaxation to H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> and adenosine, which is proposed to occur via inhibition of BK<sub>Ca</sub> and K<sub>V</sub> channel activity. Additionally, inhibition of K<sup>+</sup> channel activity, potentiating constriction even further.

#### **Future Directions and Proposed Studies**

This investigation uncovered many novel observations regarding the role of PVAT on coronary smooth muscle vascular reactivity; however, several key issues still require elucidation. In particular, we have yet to identify the specific PVAT-derived factors that facilitate the effects observed in lean vs. MetS coronary arteries. In addition we have yet to narrow down the specific signaling cascades involved in converging on smooth muscle Cav1.2 and K<sup>+</sup> channels. However, identification of these channels have provided a starting point with which subsequent investigations involving inhibition of smooth muscle signaling pathways may elucidate key mediators involved. In addition, our translational pig model will help to facilitate studies that knock down or up-regulate specific PVAT-derived targets that may be mediating vascular dysfunction in MetS. Together, these proposed issues will help to advance our understanding of how perivascular adipose-derived adipokines contribute to coronary artery disease.

### **Coronary Smooth Muscle Signaling**

Our studies identified several ion channels that function to mediate changes in vascular tone in the presence of PVAT. Subsequent experiments to identify the specific smooth muscle signaling pathways involved in activation of these ion channels may uncover mechanisms by which PVAT can influence coronary reactivity. In addition, understanding how PVATs effect on signaling pathways differs in MetS may help to unravel the specific vascular smooth muscle alterations that occur as a result of phenotypic changes to PVAT.

Several signaling pathways converge on the contractile apparatus in vascular smooth muscle. Our data show normal rho kinase signaling may be less active in MetS vascular smooth muscle cells, however, overall tension development between lean and MetS was unchanged. This suggests there may be compensatory signaling to maintain contraction in the absence of rho kinase activity. This could explain why expression of RhoA was augmented in supernatant from MetS vs. lean swine (i.e. compensatory increases in expression with decreased activity/contribution). Future studies to address the relative activity and functional expression of signaling intermediates in these vasoregulatory pathways may elucidate changes required for progression into atherosclerosis in the setting of MetS.

## **Examination of Specific Targets**

There is a need to further characterize the link between coronary PVATderived factors and the initiation and progression of coronary atherogenesis in obesity/MetS. Based on recent data from our laboratory implicating a potential role for both leptin and calpastatin in endothelial and smooth muscle dysfunction in MetS, we are currently planning to conduct future studies to locally knockdown and overexpress these proteins in coronary PVAT using lentiviral vectors delivered with a microinjection catheter.



**Figure 3.3. Coronary Perivascular Transfection**. A) Picture and schematic of Mercator Micro-Injection Catheter. When the desired injection site is reached in the coronary artery, the balloon is inflated with saline to allow lentiviral vector injection through the blood vessel wall, directly into the surrounding perivascular adipose tissue. This keeps the concentration high near the target site only. B) Reporter assay confirming lentiviral vector expression in the circumflex artery (CFX) and no expression in the control, right coronary artery (RCA). TRPC6 figure provided by Dr. Alexander Obukhov.

Utlizing these catheters and angiography, siRNA directed at proteins such as leptin or calpastatin could be delivered to the adjacent PVAT surrounding a coronary artery (**Figure 3.3**). Additionally, a GFP-labeled artery delivered to an alternative conduit artery would allow a pig to serve as its own control. These target-specific studies would help to determine whether these proteins contribute to processes such as endothelial and smooth muscle dysfunction in the face of a high fat diet. During several months of local knock down or up regulation with or without the atherogenic diet, coronary artery stenosis could be measured *in vivo* using intravascular ultrasound to examine whether either of these proteins participates in plaque development. Additional functional isometric tension studies, western blots and immunohistochemistry could be performed *in vitro* to closely examine the influence of these targets over the course of disease progression.

#### Stromal Vascular Cell Types

In our proteomic assessment, we were careful not to assume all of the proteins were derived from adipocytes. Stromal vascular cells include preadipocytes, monocytes and macrophages, fibroblasts and vascular endothelial and smooth muscle cells that compose the small arteries in the PVAT itself. As these cell types produce their own chemical messengers, delineating which vascular mediators are coming from which of the cell types may help to elucidate a cell-specific messenger that could be targeted in MetS. Specifically, macrophage polarization has been shown to occur in adipose tissue with obesity<sup>88</sup>. Further characterization of the differential adipokine secretion in M1 versus M2 macrophages could help to elucidate the link between obesity, inflammation and vascular dysfunction.

### **Concluding Remarks**

Despite the growing pandemic, the pathophysiologic mechanisms linking obesity, MetS and CVD remain poorly understood. We have found that obesity and MetS are associated with vascular endothelial dysfunction and smooth muscle ion channel dysregulation. The central goal of this investigation was to examine the extent to which local PVAT derived factors modulate was a coronary vascular smooth muscle function and potentially to the development of CAD in MetS. Results from these investigations illustrate that PVAT-derived factors impair coronary vascular smooth muscle function by converging on ion channels that promote vasoconstriction. These investigations are the first to globally characterize

alterations to the PVAT secretome in MetS. Importantly, perivascular adiposederived calpastatin production may increase in MetS and drive the enhanced constriction observed in the presence of PVAT. Above all, the present findings suggest that local PVAT contributes to the normal control of coronary tone and the contribution of PVAT changes as disease progresses, and highlight the potential diagnostic benefit of monitoring coronary PVAT expansion and protein expression.

### Appendix

### **Supplementary Methods**

### Isolation of coronary artery rings

Lean and obese swine hearts were excised upon sacrifice and the aorta cannulated to perfuse the coronary tree with 4°C, Ca<sup>2+</sup>-free Krebs solution (131.5) mM NaCl, 5 mM KCl, 1.2 mM NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 1.2 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 25 mM NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 10 mM glucose) in order to rinse the excised heart of blood and blood proteins. After perfusion, coronary arteries from lean and obese swine were grossly dissected from the heart, and further isolated from surrounding myocardium and adventitia using a dissecting microscope. Adjacent adjose was cleaned of myocardium and stored in ice-cold Ca<sup>2+</sup>-free Krebs for later use in the protocols outlined. Following adventitial removal, arteries were cut into 3 mm rings and mounted in waterjacketed organ baths filled with a Ca<sup>2+</sup>-containing Krebs solution (131.5 mM NaCl, 5 mM KCl, 1.2 mM NaH<sub>2</sub>PO<sub>4</sub>, 1.2 mM MgCl<sub>2</sub>, 25 mM NaHCO<sub>3</sub>, 10 mM glucose, 4 mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>) at 37°C (Figure 2.1). Optimal length (passive tension) was assessed by contractions of isolated arteries to 60 mM KCI. Passive tension was increased in gram increments until there was <10% change in active tension development to 60 mM KCI (typical optimal passive tension equaled ~4 g). Once the arteries had stabilized at their respective baseline tensions they were subjected to the following protocols outlined.

#### Vascular effects of adipose tissue from different anatomical beds

In order to obtain control responses, clean isolated coronary artery rings were contracted with 20 mM KCl absence of adipose tissue. After the artery contractions stabilized, the rings were washed and allowed to return to baseline passive tension. The arteries were then incubated with no adipose tissue (i.e. time-control, n = 10) or 0.3 g of adipose tissue obtained from coronary (n = 5), subcutaneous (n = 5), or mesenteric (n = 3) depots for 30 min. Following this incubation period, contractile responses to 20 mM KCl then repeated. Active tension development of the same artery to repeated administration of KCl is reported as "delta active tension"; i.e. the difference in active tension development to the presence of PVAT minus the active tension development in the absence of PVAT (**Figure 2.2A**). Thus, paired comparisons of a single artery with and without PVAT were performed to determine the effects of PVAT on coronary vasomotor responsiveness. Identical studies were also performed in rat aortic rings (n = 3) that were exposed to rat peri-aortic adipose tissue.

#### Bioassay experiments with coronary PVAT supernatant

Bioassay experiments were conducted on clean coronary artery rings that had not been previously exposed to PVAT. In these studies, coronary artery responses to 20 mM KCI were compared in the same artery in the absence of PVAT (control) and following the addition of a filtered (0.2  $\mu$ m filter) supernatant containing Ca<sup>2+</sup>-Krebs buffer that had been incubated with 0.3g of coronary PVAT for 30 min. Effect of coronary PVAT on baseline tension and response to PGF2-a

To examine the vasoactive effects of coronary PVAT on baseline coronary artery tension, weighed quantities of lean ((Control, n = 21) (0.1 g, n = 9) (0.3 g, n = 20) (1.0 g, n = 7)) and obese ((Control, n = 17) (0.1 g, n = 4) (0.3 g, n = 15) (1.0 g, n = 4)) coronary PVAT were added to organ baths containing clean (PVAT free) coronary arteries at 37°C. In these studies, lean coronary arteries were exposed to PVAT from the same lean swine while obese coronary arteries were also exposed to PVAT from the same obese swine (i.e. paired artery-PVAT responses from the same lean or obese animals were compared). Baseline tension of the arteries exposed to these different quantities of PVAT was then followed over a 30 min time period. Coronary artery responses to PGF2 $\alpha$  (10 µM) were also obtained in the absence and presence of lean ((Control, n = 7) (0.1 g, n = 8) (0.3 g, n = 6) (1.0 g, n = 6)) and obese ((Control, n = 5) (0.1 g, n = 3) (0.3 g, n = 4) (1.0 g, n = 6)) coronary PVAT.

Diltiazem (10  $\mu$ M) or Nifedipine (0.1  $\mu$ M) was added to selected baths at the plateau of the KCI or PGF2 $\alpha$  + PVAT contraction to examine the conuMtribution of voltage-dependent Ca<sup>2+</sup> (Ca<sub>V</sub>1.2) channels to these contractions.

Effects of lean vs. obese PVAT on KCI Dose-Responses in intact and denuded arteries

Coronary contractions to increasing concentrations of KCI (10-60 mM) were examined before and after incubation with coronary PVAT (0.3 g for 30 min) in intact (lean, n = 8; obese, n = 6) and endothelium denuded arteries (lean, n = 7; obese, n = 8). The endothelium was removed by gently rubbing fine-tip forceps along the lumen of the artery and confirmed by <30% relaxation to 1  $\mu$ M bradykinin. To determine whether adding extracellular K<sup>+</sup> increases active tension when osmolarity is maintained by simultaneously removing equimolar Na<sup>+</sup>, a modified Krebs was used that substituted equimolar Na<sup>+</sup> for 20 or 60 mM K<sup>+</sup>. This equimolar replacement did not significantly change tension development compared to paired responses without substitution (P = 0.154 at 20 mM; P = 0.122 at 60 mM), suggesting the effects of KCI are independent of osmolarity changes with application of extracellular KCI (Figure A). Additional control experiments also revealed no significant changes in the tension development of isolated coronary arteries exposed to 10-60 mM NaCI (instead of KCI), further supporting that the coronary effects of KCI are not related to changes in osmolarity. As outlined, paired artery-PVAT responses from the same lean or obese animals were compared in these studies.

Effects of lean vs. obese PVAT on H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub>-mediated coronary vasodilation

The effects of PVAT on coronary vasodilation to  $H_2O_2$  (1 µ–1 mM) were examined in isolated arteries pre-constricted with either KCI (60 mM) or U46619 (1 µM). In these experiments, coronary arteries were incubated without or with 0.3 g of coronary PVAT from the same animal (lean, n = 5 or obese, n = 9) for 30 min prior to pre-contraction. PVAT was absent in arteries contracted with KCI (lean, n = 3; obese, n = 3). Once coronary contractions to KCI or U46619 stabilized, increasing concentrations of  $H_2O_2$  were added to the baths in a cumulative manner.

### Crossover study: Vascular effects of lean vs. obese PVAT

To further examine the vascular effects of lean vs. obese coronary PVAT on artery contractions to 20 mM KCl, additional "crossover" experiments were performed in lean coronary arteries that were incubated for 30 min with 0.3 g of coronary PVAT obtained from either a lean (n = 7) or obese (n = 11) animal sacrificed on the same day; i.e. lean coronary arteries were exposed to coronary PVAT obtained from a lean and obese swine (**Figure 2.6A**). Delta active tension was determined in response to repeated administration of 20 mM KCl before and after incubation of PVAT in the same artery. Similarly, to determine the effects of coronary PVAT-derived factors on sarcoplasmic reticulum Ca<sup>2+</sup>-ATPase (SERCA), coronary contractions to 20 mM KCl before and after PVAT incubation were examined in the presence of the SERCA inhibitor cyclopiazonic acid (CPA, 10  $\mu$ M, n = 6). Effects of PVAT on Rho kinase and calpastatin on coronary artery contractions to KCI

Similar to studies outlined, concentration response studies to KCI (10-60 mM) were conducted in lean (n = 6) and obese (n = 8) arteries in the presence of the Rho kinase inhibitor, fasudil (1  $\mu$ M). In these experiments, fasudil was added 10 min prior to the KCI responses in the absence and presence of 0.3 g of PVAT<sup>147</sup> (30 min incubation) in the same coronary artery.

Further studies were also performed to examine the effects of 30 min incubation of calpastatin ((1  $\mu$ M, n = 3) (3  $\mu$ M, n = 7) (10  $\mu$ M, n = 4) Calbiochem)) or negative (scrambled) calpastatin peptide (10  $\mu$ M, n = 3, Calbiochem) on coronary artery contractions to 20 mM KCI.



**Figure A KCI contractions with equimolar Na<sup>+</sup> substitution.** Equimolar replacement of K<sup>+</sup> for Na<sup>+</sup> did not significantly change tension development of isolated coronary arteries (n = 3) when compared to paired responses without equimolar substitution (P = 0.154 at 20 mM; P = 0.122 at 60 mM).

# Reference List

(1) Fesus G, Dubrovska G, Gorzelniak K, Kluge R, Huang Y, Luft FC, Gollasch M. Adiponectin is a novel humoral vasodilator. *Cardiovasc Res* 2007;75:719-27.

(2) Alwan A, Armstrong T, Bettcher F et al. Global status report on noncommunicable diseases 2010. World Health Organization: WHO Press; 2013.

(3) Meijer RI, Serne EH, Smulders YM, van Hinsbergh VW, Yudkin JS, Eringa EC. Perivascular adipose tissue and its role in type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular disease. *Curr Diab Rep* 2011;11:211-7.

(4) Cabre JJ, Martin F, Costa B, Pinol JL, Llor JL, Ortega Y, Basora J, Baldrich M, Sola R, Daniel J, Hernandez JM, Saumell J, Blade J, Sagarra R, Basora T, Montanes D, Frigola JL, Donado-Mazarron A, Garcia-Vidal MT, Sanchez-Oro I, de Magrina JM, Urbaneja A, Barrio F, Vizcaino J, Sabate JM, Pascual I, Revuelta V. Metabolic syndrome as a cardiovascular disease risk factor: patients evaluated in primary care. *BMC Public Health* 2008;8:251.

(5) Halter JB, Ouslander JG, Tinetti ME, Studenski S, High KP, Asthana S. Part IV. Organ Systems and Diseases. *Hazzard's Geriatric Medicine and Gerontology*. 6 ed. McGraw-Hill Education, LLC; 2013.

(6) Van Gaal LF, Mertens IL, De Block CE. Mechanisms linking obesity with cardiovascular disease. *Nature* 2006;444:875-80.

(7) Ouchi N, Parker JL, Lugus JJ, Walsh K. Adipokines in inflammation and metabolic disease. *Nat Rev Immunol* 2011;11:85-97.

(8) Greenstein AS, Khavandi K, Withers SB, Sonoyama K, Clancy O, Jeziorska M, Laing I, Yates AP, Pemberton PW, Malik RA, Heagerty AM. Local inflammation and hypoxia abolish the protective anticontractile properties of perivascular fat in obese patients. *Circulation* 2009;119:1661-70.

(9) Payne GA, Kohr MC, Tune JD. Epicardial perivascular adipose tissue as a therapeutic target in obesity-related coronary artery disease. *Br J Pharmacol* 2012;165:659-69.

(10) Popkin BM. The world is fat. *Sci Am* 2007;297:88-95.

(11) Diamond J. The double puzzle of diabetes. *Nature* 2003;423:599-602.

(12) Flegal KM, Carroll MD, Kit BK, Ogden CL. Prevalence of obesity and trends in the distribution of body mass index among US adults, 1999-2010. *JAMA* 2012;307:491-7.

(13) Ogden CL, Carroll MD, Kit BK, Flegal KM. Prevalence of obesity and trends in body mass index among US children and adolescents, 1999-2010. *JAMA* 2012;307:483-90.

(14) Lakshman R, Elks CE, Ong KK. Childhood obesity. *Circulation* 2012;126:1770-9.

(15) Wolk R, Shamsuzzaman AS, Somers VK. Obesity, sleep apnea, and hypertension. *Hypertension* 2003;42:1067-74.

(16) Mattu HS, Randeva HS. Role of adipokines in cardiovascular disease. *J Endocrinol* 2013;216:T17-T36.

(17) Yach D, Stuckler D, Brownell KD. Epidemiologic and economic consequences of the global epidemics of obesity and diabetes. *Nat Med* 2006;12:62-6.

(18) Heidenreich PA, Trogdon JG, Khavjou OA, Butler J, Dracup K, Ezekowitz MD, Finkelstein EA, Hong Y, Johnston SC, Khera A, Lloyd-Jones DM, Nelson SA, Nichol G, Orenstein D, Wilson PW, Woo YJ. Forecasting the future of cardiovascular disease in the United States: a policy statement from the American Heart Association. *Circulation* 2011;123:933-44.

(19) Poirier P. Targeting abdominal obesity in cardiology: can we be effective? *Can J Cardiol* 2008;24 Suppl D:13D-7D.

(20) Balkau B, Deanfield JE, Despres JP, Bassand JP, Fox KA, Smith SC, Jr., Barter P, Tan CE, Van GL, Wittchen HU, Massien C, Haffner SM. International Day for the Evaluation of Abdominal Obesity (IDEA): a study of waist circumference, cardiovascular disease, and diabetes mellitus in 168,000 primary care patients in 63 countries. *Circulation* 2007;116:1942-51.

(21) Ordovas JM, Shen J. Gene-environment interactions and susceptibility to metabolic syndrome and other chronic diseases. *J Periodontol* 2008;79:1508-13.

(22) Arnlov J, Ingelsson E, Sundstrom J, Lind L. Impact of body mass index and the metabolic syndrome on the risk of cardiovascular disease and death in middle-aged men. *Circulation* 2010;121:230-6.

(23) Ervin RB. Prevalence of metabolic syndrome among adults 20 years of age and over, by sex, age, race and ethnicity, and body mass index: United States, 2003-2006. *Natl Health Stat Report* 2009;1-7.

(24) Grundy SM, Brewer HB, Jr., Cleeman JI, Smith SC, Jr., Lenfant C. Definition of metabolic syndrome: Report of the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute/American Heart Association conference on scientific issues related to definition. *Circulation* 2004;109:433-8.

(25) Malik S, Wong ND, Franklin SS, Kamath TV, L'Italien GJ, Pio JR, Williams GR. Impact of the metabolic syndrome on mortality from coronary heart disease, cardiovascular disease, and all causes in United States adults. *Circulation* 2004;110:1245-50.

(26) Aboyans V, Lacroix P, Criqui MH. Large and small vessels atherosclerosis: similarities and differences. *Prog Cardiovasc Dis* 2007;50:112-25.

(27) De BB, Hersbach F, Pijls NH, Bartunek J, Bech JW, Heyndrickx GR, Gould KL, Wijns W. Abnormal epicardial coronary resistance in patients with diffuse atherosclerosis but "Normal" coronary angiography. *Circulation* 2001;104:2401-6.

(28) Pirat B, Bozbas H, Simsek V, Yildirir A, Sade LE, Gursoy Y, Altin C, Atar I, Muderrisoglu H. Impaired coronary flow reserve in patients with metabolic syndrome. *Atherosclerosis* 2008;201:112-6.

(29) Murthy VL, Naya M, Foster CR, Gaber M, Hainer J, Klein J, Dorbala S, Blankstein R, Di Carli MF. Association between coronary vascular dysfunction and cardiac mortality in patients with and without diabetes mellitus. *Circulation* 2012;126:1858-68.

(30) Berwick ZC, Dick GM, Tune JD. Heart of the matter: coronary dysfunction in metabolic syndrome. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 2012;52:848-56.

(31) Borbouse L, Dick GM, Payne GA, Payne BD, Svendsen MC, Neeb ZP, Alloosh M, Bratz IN, Sturek M, Tune JD. Contribution of BK(Ca) channels to local metabolic coronary vasodilation: Effects of metabolic syndrome. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2010;298:H966-H973.

(32) Setty S, Sun W, Tune JD. Coronary blood flow regulation in the prediabetic metabolic syndrome. *Basic Res Cardiol* 2003;98:416-23.

(33) Zhang C, Knudson JD, Setty S, Araiza A, Dincer UD, Kuo L, Tune JD. Coronary arteriolar vasoconstriction to angiotensin II is augmented in prediabetic metabolic syndrome via activation of AT1 receptors. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2005;288:H2154-H2162.

(34) Berwick ZC, Dick GM, Moberly SP, Kohr MC, Sturek M, Tune JD. Contribution of voltage-dependent K(+) channels to metabolic control of coronary blood flow. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 2012;52:912-9.

(35) Kondo I, Mizushige K, Hirao K, Nozaki S, Tsuji T, Masugata H, Kohno M, Matsuo H. Ultrasonographic assessment of coronary flow reserve and abdominal fat in obesity. *Ultrasound Med Biol* 2001;27:1199-205.

(36) Schindler TH, Cardenas J, Prior JO, Facta AD, Kreissl MC, Zhang XL, Sayre J, Dahlbom M, Licinio J, Schelbert HR. Relationship between increasing body weight, insulin resistance, inflammation, adipocytokine leptin, and coronary circulatory function. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2006;47:1188-95.

(37) Teragawa H, Mitsuba N, Nishioka K, Ueda K, Kono S, Higashi Y, Chayama K, Kihara Y. Impaired coronary microvascular endothelial function in men with metabolic syndrome. *World J Cardiol* 2010;2:205-10.

(38) Teragawa H, Morita K, Shishido H, Otsuka N, Hirokawa Y, Chayama K, Tamaki N, Kihara Y. Impaired myocardial blood flow reserve in subjects with metabolic syndrome analyzed using positron emission tomography and N-13 labeled ammonia. *Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging* 2010;37:368-76.

(39) Belin de Chantemele EJ, Ali MI, Mintz J, Stepp DW. Obesity induced-insulin resistance causes endothelial dysfunction without reducing the vascular response to hindlimb ischemia. *Basic Res Cardiol* 2009;104:707-17.

(40) Borbouse L, Dick GM, Payne GA, Berwick ZC, Neeb ZP, Alloosh M, Bratz IN, Sturek M, Tune JD. Metabolic syndrome reduces the contribution of K+ channels to ischemic coronary vasodilation. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2010;298:H1182-H1189.

(41) Dincer UD, Araiza AG, Knudson JD, Molina PE, Tune JD. Sensitization of coronary alpha-adrenoceptor vasoconstriction in the prediabetic metabolic syndrome. *Microcirculation* 2006;13:587-95.

(42) Borbouse L, Dick GM, Asano S, Bender SB, Dincer UD, Payne GA, Neeb ZP, Bratz IN, Sturek M, Tune JD. Impaired function of coronary BK(Ca) channels in metabolic syndrome. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2009;297:H1629-H1637.

(43) Edwards JM, Neeb ZP, Alloosh MA, Long X, Bratz IN, Peller CR, Byrd JP, Kumar S, Obukhov AG, Sturek M. Exercise training decreases store-operated Ca2+entry associated with metabolic syndrome and coronary atherosclerosis. *Cardiovasc Res* 2010;85:631-40.

(44) Arima S, Kohagura K, Xu HL, Sugawara A, Abe T, Satoh F, Takeuchi K, Ito S. Nongenomic vascular action of aldosterone in the glomerular microcirculation. *J Am Soc Nephrol* 2003;14:2255-63.

(45) Boixel C, Gavillet B, Rougier JS, Abriel H. Aldosterone increases voltagegated sodium current in ventricular myocytes. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2006;290:H2257-H2266.

(46) Liu Y, Jones AW, Sturek M. Ca(2+)-dependent K+ current in arterial smooth muscle cells from aldosterone-salt hypertensive rats. *Am J Physiol* 1995;269:H1246-H1257.

(47) Wagner M, Rudakova E, Volk T. Aldosterone-induced changes in the cardiac L-type Ca(2+) current can be prevented by antioxidants in vitro and are absent in rats on low salt diet. *Pflugers Arch* 2008;457:339-49.

(48) Nelson MT, Patlak JB, Worley JF, Standen NB. Calcium channels, potassium channels, and voltage dependence of arterial smooth muscle tone. *Am J Physiol* 1990;259:C3-18.

(49) Dick GM, Tune JD. Role of potassium channels in coronary vasodilation. *Exp Biol Med (Maywood )* 2010;235:10-22.

(50) Chilian WM, Eastham CL, Marcus ML. Microvascular distribution of coronary vascular resistance in beating left ventricle. *Am J Physiol* 1986;251:H779-H788.

(51) Chilian WM, Layne SM, Eastham CL, Marcus ML. Effects of epinephrine on coronary microvascular diameters. *Circ Res* 1987;61:II47-II53.

(52) Ikonomidis I, Michalakeas CA, Parissis J, Paraskevaidis I, Ntai K, Papadakis I, Anastasiou-Nana M, Lekakis J. Inflammatory markers in coronary artery disease. *Biofactors* 2012;38:320-8.

(53) Tuttolomondo A, Di RD, Pecoraro R, Arnao V, Pinto A, Licata G. Atherosclerosis as an inflammatory disease. *Curr Pharm Des* 2012;18:4266-88.

(54) Fantuzzi G, Mazzone T. Adipose tissue and atherosclerosis: exploring the connection. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2007;27:996-1003.

(55) Lau DC, Dhillon B, Yan H, Szmitko PE, Verma S. Adipokines: molecular links between obesity and atheroslcerosis. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2005;288:H2031-H2041.

(56) Fantuzzi G. Adipose tissue, adipokines, and inflammation. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 2005;115:911-9.

(57) Rutkowski JM, Davis KE, Scherer PE. Mechanisms of obesity and related pathologies: the macro- and microcirculation of adipose tissue. *FEBS J* 2009;276:5738-46.

(58) Vucevic D, Radak D, Radosavljevic T, Mladenovic D, Milovanovic I. [Inflammatory process in atherogenesis: new facts about old flame]. *Med Pregl* 2012;65:388-95.

(59) Kim JA, Montagnani M, Koh KK, Quon MJ. Reciprocal relationships between insulin resistance and endothelial dysfunction: molecular and pathophysiological mechanisms. *Circulation* 2006;113:1888-904.

(60) Kawano N, Emoto M, Mori K, Yamazaki Y, Urata H, Tsuchikura S, Motoyama K, Morioka T, Fukumoto S, Shoji T, Koyama H, Okuno Y, Nishizawa Y, Inaba M. Association of endothelial and vascular smooth muscle dysfunction with cardiovascular risk factors, vascular complications, and subclinical carotid atherosclerosis in type 2 diabetic patients. *J Atheroscler Thromb* 2012;19:276-84.

(61) Owens GK, Kumar MS, Wamhoff BR. Molecular regulation of vascular smooth muscle cell differentiation in development and disease. *Physiol Rev* 2004;84:767-801.

(62) Gomez D, Owens GK. Smooth muscle cell phenotypic switching in atherosclerosis. *Cardiovasc Res* 2012;95:156-64.

(63) Lusis AJ. Atherosclerosis. *Nature* 2000;407:233-41.

(64) Ho-Tin-Noe B, Michel JB. Initiation of angiogenesis in atherosclerosis: smooth muscle cells as mediators of the angiogenic response to atheroma formation. *Trends Cardiovasc Med* 2011;21:183-7.

(65) Adams MR, Robinson J, McCredie R, Seale JP, Sorensen KE, Deanfield JE, Celermajer DS. Smooth muscle dysfunction occurs independently of impaired endothelium-dependent dilation in adults at risk of atherosclerosis. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 1998;32:123-7.

(66) Sturek M. Ca2+ regulatory mechanisms of exercise protection against coronary artery disease in metabolic syndrome and diabetes. *J Appl Physiol* 2011;111:573-86.

(67) Hill BJ, Price EM, Dixon JL, Sturek M. Increased calcium buffering in coronary smooth muscle cells from diabetic dyslipidemic pigs. *Atherosclerosis* 2003;167:15-23.

(68) Witczak CA, Wamhoff BR, Sturek M. Exercise training prevents Ca2+ dysregulation in coronary smooth muscle from diabetic dyslipidemic yucatan swine. *J Appl Physiol* 2006;101:752-62.

(69) Shoelson SE, Herrero L, Naaz A. Obesity, inflammation, and insulin resistance. *Gastroenterology* 2007;132:2169-80.

(70) Trayhurn P, Wood IS. Signalling role of adipose tissue: adipokines and inflammation in obesity. *Biochem Soc Trans* 2005;33:1078-81.

(71) Suganami T, Tanaka M, Ogawa Y. Adipose tissue inflammation and ectopic lipid. *Endocr J* 2012;59:849-57.

(72) Rittig K, Dolderer JH, Balletshofer B, Machann J, Schick F, Meile T, Kuper M, Stock UA, Staiger H, Machicao F, Schaller HE, Konigsrainer A, Haring HU, Siegel-Axel DI. The secretion pattern of perivascular fat cells is different from that of subcutaneous and visceral fat cells. *Diabetologia* 2012;55:1514-25.

(73) Adamczak M, Wiecek A. The adipose tissue as an endocrine organ. *Semin Nephrol* 2013;33:2-13.

(74) Trujillo ME, Scherer PE. Adipose tissue-derived factors: impact on health and disease. *Endocr Rev* 2006;27:762-78.

(75) Goralski KB, Sinal CJ. Type 2 diabetes and cardiovascular disease: getting to the fat of the matter. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* 2007;85:113-32.

(76) Ouchi N, Shibata R, Walsh K. Targeting adiponectin for cardioprotection. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* 2006;10:573-81.

(77) Ouchi N, Shibata R, Walsh K. Cardioprotection by adiponectin. *Trends Cardiovasc Med* 2006;16:141-6.

(78) Pradhan AD, Manson JE, Rifai N, Buring JE, Ridker PM. C-reactive protein, interleukin 6, and risk of developing type 2 diabetes mellitus. *JAMA* 2001;286:327-34.

(79) Tchernof A, Despres JP. Pathophysiology of human visceral obesity: an update. *Physiol Rev* 2013;93:359-404.

(80) Abate N, Chandalia M. Role of subcutaneous adipose tissue in metabolic complications of obesity. *Metab Syndr Relat Disord* 2012;10:319-20.

(81) Northcott JM, Yeganeh A, Taylor CG, Zahradka P, Wigle JT. Adipokines and the cardiovascular system: mechanisms mediating health and disease. *Can J Physiol Pharmacol* 2012;90:1029-59.

(82) Fontana L, Eagon JC, Trujillo ME, Scherer PE, Klein S. Visceral fat adipokine secretion is associated with systemic inflammation in obese humans. *Diabetes* 2007;56:1010-3.

(83) Emanuela F, Grazia M, Marco dR, Maria PL, Giorgio F, Marco B. Inflammation as a Link between Obesity and Metabolic Syndrome. *J Nutr Metab* 2012;2012:476380.

(84) Juge-Aubry CE, Henrichot E, Meier CA. Adipose tissue: a regulator of inflammation. *Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2005;19:547-66.

(85) Halberg N, Khan T, Trujillo ME, Wernstedt-Asterholm I, Attie AD, Sherwani S, Wang ZV, Landskroner-Eiger S, Dineen S, Magalang UJ, Brekken RA, Scherer PE. Hypoxia-inducible factor 1alpha induces fibrosis and insulin resistance in white adipose tissue. *Mol Cell Biol* 2009;29:4467-83.

(86) Gilman S, De Lay PR. Treating Southeast Asian patients. West J Med 1989;150:348.

(87) Williams HJ, Fisher EA, Greaves DR. Macrophage differentiation and function in atherosclerosis: opportunities for therapeutic intervention? *J Innate Immun* 2012;4:498-508.

(88) Lumeng CN, Bodzin JL, Saltiel AR. Obesity induces a phenotypic switch in adipose tissue macrophage polarization. *J Clin Invest* 2007;117:175-84.

(89) Knudson JD, Dick GM, Tune JD. Adipokines and coronary vasomotor dysfunction. *Exp Biol Med (Maywood )* 2007;232:727-36.

(90) Dick GM, Katz PS, Farias M, III, Morris M, James J, Knudson JD, Tune JD. Resistin impairs endothelium-dependent dilation to bradykinin, but not acetylcholine, in the coronary circulation. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2006;291:H2997-H3002.

(91) Campia U, Tesauro M, Cardillo C. Human obesity and endotheliumdependent responsiveness. *Br J Pharmacol* 2012;165:561-73.

(92) Britton KA, Fox CS. Perivascular adipose tissue and vascular disease. *Clin Lipidol* 2011;6:79-91.

(93) Szasz T, Webb RC. Perivascular adipose tissue: more than just structural support. *Clin Sci (Lond)* 2012;122:1-12.

(94) Ouwens DM, Sell H, Greulich S, Eckel J. The role of epicardial and perivascular adipose tissue in the pathophysiology of cardiovascular disease. *J Cell Mol Med* 2010;14:2223-34.

(95) Sacks HS, Fain JN. Human epicardial adipose tissue: a review. *Am Heart J* 2007;153:907-17.

(96) Chatterjee TK, Stoll LL, Denning GM, Harrelson A, Blomkalns AL, Idelman G, Rothenberg FG, Neltner B, Romig-Martin SA, Dickson EW, Rudich S, Weintraub NL. Proinflammatory phenotype of perivascular adipocytes: influence of high-fat feeding. *Circ Res* 2009;104:541-9.

(97) Gossl M, Versari D, Mannheim D, Ritman EL, Lerman LO, Lerman A. Increased spatial vasa vasorum density in the proximal LAD in hypercholesterolemia--implications for vulnerable plaque-development. *Atherosclerosis* 2007;192:246-52.

(98) Herrmann J, Lerman LO, Rodriguez-Porcel M, Holmes DR, Jr., Richardson DM, Ritman EL, Lerman A. Coronary vasa vasorum neovascularization precedes epicardial endothelial dysfunction in experimental hypercholesterolemia. *Cardiovasc Res* 2001;51:762-6.

(99) Soltis EE, Cassis LA. Influence of perivascular adipose tissue on rat aortic smooth muscle responsiveness. *Clin Exp Hypertens A* 1991;13:277-96.

(100) Gollasch M. Vasodilator signals from perivascular adipose tissue. *Br J Pharmacol* 2012;165:633-42.

(101) Lee RM, Lu C, Su LY, Gao YJ. Endothelium-dependent relaxation factor released by perivascular adipose tissue. *J Hypertens* 2009;27:782-90.

(102) Bunker AK, Laughlin MH. Influence of exercise and perivascular adipose tissue on coronary artery vasomotor function in a familial hypercholesterolemic porcine atherosclerosis model. *J Appl Physiol* 2010;108:490-7.

(103) Lohn M, Dubrovska G, Lauterbach B, Luft FC, Gollasch M, Sharma AM. Periadventitial fat releases a vascular relaxing factor. *FASEB J* 2002;16:1057-63.

(104) Gao YJ, Lu C, Su LY, Sharma AM, Lee RM. Modulation of vascular function by perivascular adipose tissue: the role of endothelium and hydrogen peroxide. *Br J Pharmacol* 2007;151:323-31.

(105) Gao YJ, Zeng ZH, Teoh K, Sharma AM, Abouzahr L, Cybulsky I, Lamy A, Semelhago L, Lee RM. Perivascular adipose tissue modulates vascular function in the human internal thoracic artery. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg* 2005;130:1130-6.

(106) Verlohren S, Dubrovska G, Tsang SY, Essin K, Luft FC, Huang Y, Gollasch M. Visceral periadventitial adipose tissue regulates arterial tone of mesenteric arteries. *Hypertension* 2004;44:271-6.

(107) Dubrovska G, Verlohren S, Luft FC, Gollasch M. Mechanisms of ADRF release from rat aortic adventitial adipose tissue. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2004;286:H1107-H1113.

(108) Schleifenbaum J, Kohn C, Voblova N, Dubrovska G, Zavarirskaya O, Gloe T, Crean CS, Luft FC, Huang Y, Schubert R, Gollasch M. Systemic peripheral artery relaxation by KCNQ channel openers and hydrogen sulfide. *J Hypertens* 2010;28:1875-82.

(109) Gil-Ortega M, Stucchi P, Guzman-Ruiz R, Cano V, Arribas S, Gonzalez MC, Ruiz-Gayo M, Fernandez-Alfonso MS, Somoza B. Adaptative nitric oxide overproduction in perivascular adipose tissue during early diet-induced obesity. *Endocrinology* 2010;151:3299-306.

(110) Payne GA, Borbouse L, Kumar S, Neeb Z, Alloosh M, Sturek M, Tune JD. Epicardial perivascular adipose-derived leptin exacerbates coronary endothelial dysfunction in metabolic syndrome via a protein kinase C-beta pathway. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2010;30:1711-7.

(111) Gao YJ, Takemori K, Su LY, An WS, Lu C, Sharma AM, Lee RM. Perivascular adipose tissue promotes vasoconstriction: the role of superoxide anion. *Cardiovasc Res* 2006;71:363-73.

(112) Lu C, Su LY, Lee RM, Gao YJ. Mechanisms for perivascular adipose tissuemediated potentiation of vascular contraction to perivascular neuronal stimulation: the role of adipocyte-derived angiotensin II. *Eur J Pharmacol* 2010;634:107-12.

(113) Lu C, Su LY, Lee RM, Gao YJ. Alterations in perivascular adipose tissue structure and function in hypertension. *Eur J Pharmacol* 2011;656:68-73.

(114) Marchesi C, Ebrahimian T, Angulo O, Paradis P, Schiffrin EL. Endothelial nitric oxide synthase uncoupling and perivascular adipose oxidative stress and inflammation contribute to vascular dysfunction in a rodent model of metabolic syndrome. *Hypertension* 2009;54:1384-92.

(115) Malinowski M, Deja MA, Golba KS, Roleder T, Biernat J, Wos S. Perivascular tissue of internal thoracic artery releases potent nitric oxide and prostacyclin-independent anticontractile factor. *Eur J Cardiothorac Surg* 2008;33:225-31.

(116) Takaoka M, Suzuki H, Shioda S, Sekikawa K, Saito Y, Nagai R, Sata M. Endovascular injury induces rapid phenotypic changes in perivascular adipose tissue. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2010;30:1576-82.

(117) Okamoto E, Couse T, De LH, Vinten-Johansen J, Goodman RB, Scott NA, Wilcox JN. Perivascular inflammation after balloon angioplasty of porcine coronary arteries. *Circulation* 2001;104:2228-35.

(118) Payne GA, Borbouse L, Bratz IN, Roell WC, Bohlen HG, Dick GM, Tune JD. Endogenous adipose-derived factors diminish coronary endothelial function via inhibition of nitric oxide synthase. *Microcirculation* 2008;15:417-26.

(119) Snyder SH, Bredt DS. Biological roles of nitric oxide. *Sci Am* 1992;266:68-7.

(120) Gkaliagkousi E, Ferro A. Nitric oxide signalling in the regulation of cardiovascular and platelet function. *Front Biosci* 2011;16:1873-97.

(121) Withers SB, Agabiti-Rosei C, Livingstone DM, Little MC, Aslam R, Malik RA, Heagerty AM. Macrophage activation is responsible for loss of anticontractile function in inflamed perivascular fat. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2011;31:908-13.

(122) Tune JD, Considine RV. Effects of leptin on cardiovascular physiology. *J Am Soc Hypertens* 2007;1:231-41.

(123) Eringa EC, Bakker W, van Hinsbergh VW. Paracrine regulation of vascular tone, inflammation and insulin sensitivity by perivascular adipose tissue. *Vascul Pharmacol* 2012;56:204-9.

(124) Bagi Z, Feher A, Cassuto J. Microvascular responsiveness in obesity: implications for therapeutic intervention. *Br J Pharmacol* 2012;165:544-60.

(125) Houben AJ, Eringa EC, Jonk AM, Serne EH, Smulders YM, Stehouwer CD. Perivascular Fat and the Microcirculation: Relevance to Insulin Resistance, Diabetes, and Cardiovascular Disease. *Curr Cardiovasc Risk Rep* 2012;6:80-90.

(126) Verhagen SN, Visseren FL. Perivascular adipose tissue as a cause of atherosclerosis. *Atherosclerosis* 2011;214:3-10.

(127) Schlett CL, Massaro JM, Lehman SJ, Bamberg F, O'Donnell CJ, Fox CS, Hoffmann U. Novel measurements of periaortic adipose tissue in comparison to anthropometric measures of obesity, and abdominal adipose tissue. *Int J Obes (Lond)* 2009;33:226-32.

(128) Lehman SJ, Massaro JM, Schlett CL, O'Donnell CJ, Hoffmann U, Fox CS. Peri-aortic fat, cardiovascular disease risk factors, and aortic calcification: the Framingham Heart Study. *Atherosclerosis* 2010;210:656-61.

(129) Iacobellis G, Ribaudo MC, Assael F, Vecci E, Tiberti C, Zappaterreno A, Di MU, Leonetti F. Echocardiographic epicardial adipose tissue is related to anthropometric and clinical parameters of metabolic syndrome: a new indicator of cardiovascular risk. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2003;88:5163-8.

(130) lacobellis G, Willens HJ. Echocardiographic epicardial fat: a review of research and clinical applications. *J Am Soc Echocardiogr* 2009;22:1311-9.

(131) Sarin S, Wenger C, Marwaha A, Qureshi A, Go BD, Woomert CA, Clark K, Nassef LA, Shirani J. Clinical significance of epicardial fat measured using cardiac multislice computed tomography. *Am J Cardiol* 2008;102:767-71.

(132) Greif M, Becker A, von ZF, Lebherz C, Lehrke M, Broedl UC, Tittus J, Parhofer K, Becker C, Reiser M, Knez A, Leber AW. Pericardial adipose tissue determined by dual source CT is a risk factor for coronary atherosclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2009;29:781-6.

(133) Ding J, Hsu FC, Harris TB, Liu Y, Kritchevsky SB, Szklo M, Ouyang P, Espeland MA, Lohman KK, Criqui MH, Allison M, Bluemke DA, Carr JJ. The association of pericardial fat with incident coronary heart disease: the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis (MESA). *Am J Clin Nutr* 2009;90:499-504.

(134) Montani JP, Carroll JF, Dwyer TM, Antic V, Yang Z, Dulloo AG. Ectopic fat storage in heart, blood vessels and kidneys in the pathogenesis of cardiovascular diseases. *Int J Obes Relat Metab Disord* 2004;28 Suppl 4:S58-S65.

(135) Ishii T, Asuwa N, Masuda S, Ishikawa Y. The effects of a myocardial bridge on coronary atherosclerosis and ischaemia. *J Pathol* 1998;185:4-9.

(136) Baker AR, Silva NF, Quinn DW, Harte AL, Pagano D, Bonser RS, Kumar S, McTernan PG. Human epicardial adipose tissue expresses a pathogenic profile of adipocytokines in patients with cardiovascular disease. *Cardiovasc Diabetol* 2006;5:1.

(137) Cheng KH, Chu CS, Lee KT, Lin TH, Hsieh CC, Chiu CC, Voon WC, Sheu SH, Lai WT. Adipocytokines and proinflammatory mediators from abdominal and epicardial adipose tissue in patients with coronary artery disease. *Int J Obes (Lond)* 2008;32:268-74.

(138) Payne GA, Bohlen HG, Dincer UD, Borbouse L, Tune JD. Periadventitial adipose tissue impairs coronary endothelial function via PKC-beta-dependent phosphorylation of nitric oxide synthase. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2009;297:H460-H465.

(139) Blomkalns AL, Chatterjee T, Weintraub NL. Turning ACS outside in: linking perivascular adipose tissue to acute coronary syndromes. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2010;298:H734-H735.

(140) Nielsen MS, Schmidt EB, Stegger J, Gorst-Rasmussen A, Tjonneland A, Overvad K. Adipose tissue arachidonic acid content is associated with the risk of myocardial infarction: A Danish case-cohort study. *Atherosclerosis* 2013;227:386-90.

(141) Sacks HS, Fain JN, Cheema P, Bahouth SW, Garrett E, Wolf RY, Wolford D, Samaha J. Inflammatory genes in epicardial fat contiguous with coronary atherosclerosis in the metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes: changes associated with pioglitazone. *Diabetes Care* 2011;34:730-3.

(142) Mahabadi AA, Reinsch N, Lehmann N, Altenbernd J, Kalsch H, Seibel RM, Erbel R, Mohlenkamp S. Association of pericoronary fat volume with atherosclerotic plaque burden in the underlying coronary artery: a segment analysis. *Atherosclerosis* 2010;211:195-9.

(143) Boydens C, Maenhaut N, Pauwels B, Decaluwe K, Van d, V. Adipose tissue as regulator of vascular tone. *Curr Hypertens Rep* 2012;14:270-8.

(144) Tesauro M, Cardillo C. Obesity, blood vessels and metabolic syndrome. *Acta Physiol (Oxf)* 2011;203:279-86.

(145) Company JM, Booth FW, Laughlin MH, Arce-Esquivel AA, Sacks HS, Bahouth SW, Fain JN. Epicardial fat gene expression after aerobic exercise training in pigs with coronary atherosclerosis: relationship to visceral and subcutaneous fat. *J Appl Physiol* 2010;109:1904-12.

(146) Knudson JD, Dincer UD, Bratz IN, Sturek M, Dick GM, Tune JD. Mechanisms of coronary dysfunction in obesity and insulin resistance. *Microcirculation* 2007;14:317-38.

(147) Rattan S, Patel CA. Selectivity of ROCK inhibitors in the spontaneously tonic smooth muscle. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* 2008;294:G687-G693.

(148) Bradford MM. A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. *Anal Biochem* 1976;72:248-54.

(149) Lai X, Bacallao RL, Blazer-Yost BL, Hong D, Mason SB, Witzmann FA. Characterization of the renal cyst fluid proteome in autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease (ADPKD) patients. *Proteomics Clin Appl* 2008;2:1140-52.

(150) Keller A, Nesvizhskii AI, Kolker E, Aebersold R. Empirical statistical model to estimate the accuracy of peptide identifications made by MS/MS and database search. *Anal Chem* 2002;74:5383-92.

(151) Nesvizhskii AI, Keller A, Kolker E, Aebersold R. A statistical model for identifying proteins by tandem mass spectrometry. *Anal Chem* 2003;75:4646-58.

(152) Lai X, Wang L, Tang H, Witzmann FA. A novel alignment method and multiple filters for exclusion of unqualified peptides to enhance label-free quantification using peptide intensity in LC-MS/MS. *J Proteome Res* 2011;10:4799-812.

(153) Storey J. A direct approach to false discovery rates. 64, 479-498. 2002. Journal of the Royal Statistical Society Series B-Statistical Methodology.

(154) Uehata M, Ishizaki T, Satoh H, Ono T, Kawahara T, Morishita T, Tamakawa H, Yamagami K, Inui J, Maekawa M, Narumiya S. Calcium sensitization of smooth muscle mediated by a Rho-associated protein kinase in hypertension. *Nature* 1997;389:990-4.

(155) Letavernier E, Perez J, Bellocq A, Mesnard L, de Castro KA, Haymann JP, Baud L. Targeting the calpain/calpastatin system as a new strategy to prevent cardiovascular remodeling in angiotensin II-induced hypertension. *Circ Res* 2008;102:720-8.

(156) Reifenberger MS, Turk JR, Newcomer SC, Booth FW, Laughlin MH. Perivascular fat alters reactivity of coronary artery: effects of diet and exercise. *Med Sci Sports Exerc* 2007;39:2125-34.

(157) Lin YC, Huang J, Kan H, Castranova V, Frisbee JC, Yu HG. Defective calcium inactivation causes long QT in obese insulin-resistant rat. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2012;302:H1013-H1022.

(158) Minobe E, Asmara H, Saud ZA, Kameyama M. Calpastatin domain L is a partial agonist of the calmodulin-binding site for channel activation in Cav1.2 Ca2+ channels. *J Biol Chem* 2011;286:39013-22.

(159) Lee YC, Chang HH, Chiang CL, Liu CH, Yeh JI, Chen MF, Chen PY, Kuo JS, Lee TJ. Role of perivascular adipose tissue-derived methyl palmitate in vascular tone regulation and pathogenesis of hypertension. *Circulation* 2011;124:1160-71.

(160) Thalmann S, Meier CA. Local adipose tissue depots as cardiovascular risk factors. *Cardiovasc Res* 2007;75:690-701.

(161) Rajsheker S, Manka D, Blomkalns AL, Chatterjee TK, Stoll LL, Weintraub NL. Crosstalk between perivascular adipose tissue and blood vessels. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* 2010;10:191-6.

(162) Rogers PA, Chilian WM, Bratz IN, Bryan RM, Jr., Dick GM. H2O2 activates redox- and 4-aminopyridine-sensitive Kv channels in coronary vascular smooth muscle. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2007;292:H1404-H1411.

(163) Trask AJ, Katz PS, Kelly AP, Galantowicz ML, Cismowski MJ, West TA, Neeb ZP, Berwick ZC, Goodwill AG, Alloosh M, Tune JD, Sturek M, Lucchesi PA. Dynamic micro- and macrovascular remodeling in coronary circulation of obese Ossabaw pigs with metabolic syndrome. *J Appl Physiol* 2012;113:1128-40.

(164) Bender SB, Tune JD, Borbouse L, Long X, Sturek M, Laughlin MH. Altered mechanism of adenosine-induced coronary arteriolar dilation in early-stage metabolic syndrome. *Exp Biol Med (Maywood )* 2009;234:683-92.

# **Curriculum Vitae**

# **Meredith Kohr Owen**

## Education

DePauw University 2009, B.A., Biology

Indiana University 2013, Ph.D., Cellular and Integrative Physiology

# **Professional Organizations**

Memberships

2010-present	American Physiological Society
2010-present	American Association for the Advancement of Science
2010-2012	Project SEED
2011-present	Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine
2011-2013	Preparing Future Faculty

Committee Memberships

2011-2013	Indiana Physiological Society, Elected Student Councilor
2012-2013	Indiana Physiological Society Education Committee

## **Honors and Awards**

2011	Abstract Award, Indiana Physiological Society Meeting
2012	Abstract Award, Indiana Physiological Society Meeting
2013	SEBM Young Investigator Award, Experimental Biology Meeting
2013	APS Cardiovascular Section Research Recognition Award, Experimental Biology Meeting

## **Publications**

# Peer-Reviewed Journal Articles

 Berwick ZC, Dick GM, Moberly SP, Kohr MC, Sturek M, Tune JD. Contribution of voltage-dependent K+ channels to metabolic control of coronary blood flow. *J. Mol. Cell Cardiol.* April; 52(4):912-919, 2012.

- 2. Berwick ZC, Moberly SP, **Kohr MC**, Kurian M, Morrical E, and Tune JD. Contribution of voltage-dependent K+ and Ca2+ channels to coronary pressure-flow autoregulation. *Basic Res Cardiol.*, 107:1-11, 2012.
- 3. Payne GA, **Kohr MC**, Tune JD. Epicardial perivascular adipose tissue as a therapeutic target in obesity-related coronary artery disease. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* Feb; 165(3):659-669, 2012.
- 4. Moberly SP, Berwick ZC, **Kohr MC**, Mather K, Tune JD. Intracoronary glucagon-like peptide 1 preferentially augments glucose uptake in ischemic myocardium independent of changes in coronary flow. *Experimental Biology of Med.*, 237:334-342, 2012.
- Owen MK, Witzmann FA, McKenney ML, Lai X, Berwick ZC, Moberly SP, Alloosh M, Sturek M, Tune JD. Perivascular adipose tissue potentiates contraction of coronary vascular smooth muscle: Influence of obesity. *Circulation*. DOI: 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.112.001238. 2013.
- Moberly SP, Mather KJ, Berwick ZC, Owen MK, Hutchins GD, Green MA, Ng Y, Considine RV, Perry KM, Chisholm RL, Tune JD. Impaired cardiometabolic responses to glucagon-like peptide 1 in obesity and type 2 diabetes mellitus. *Br. J. Pharmacol.* In Press.
- Berwick ZC, Dick GM, O'Leary HA, Bender SB, Goodwill AG, Moberly SP, Owen MK, Miller SJ, Obukhov AG, Tune JD. Contribution of electromechanical coupling between KV and CaV1.2 channels to coronary dysfunction in metabolic syndrome. *Basic Res Cardiol.* In Press.

# Manuscripts in Preparation

- 1. Casalini ED, **Owen MK**, Goodwill AG, Moberly SP, Berwick ZC, Tune JD. Role of hydrogen sulfide in the regulation of coronary blood flow. *In Preparation.*
- Goodwill AG, Casalini ED, Owen MK, Conteh A, Sassoon D, Shatagopam K, Dick GM, Tune JD. Role of voltage-dependent Kv7 channels in the regulation of coronary blood flow. *In Preparation.*
- McKenney ML, Owen MK, Alloosh M, Schultz KA, Tune JD, Sturek MS. Dysfunction of coronary smooth muscle Ca2+ regulation in the progression of metabolic syndrome and coronary artery disease in Ossabaw miniature swine. *In Preparation.*
## Published Abstracts Presented at National Meetings

- 1. **Kohr MC**, Payne GA, Lai X, Witzmann FA, and Tune JD. Altered protein expression of coronary perivascular adipose tissue in metabolic syndrome. Experimental Biology, 2011.
- 2. Moberly SP, Berwick ZC, **Kohr MC**, Svendsen M, Mather KJ, Tune JD. Intracoronary Infusion of Glucagon-like peptide 1 acutely enhances myocardial glucose uptake during ischemia in canines. Experimental Biology, 2011.
- 3. Kohr MC, Lai X, Moberly SP, Berwick ZC, Witzmann FA, Tune JD. Augmented coronary vasoconstriction to epicardial perivascular adipose tissue in metabolic syndrome. Experimental Biology, 2012.
- McKenney ML, Kohr MC, Alloosh MA, Schultz KA, Bell LN, Tune JD, Sturek MS. Dysfunction of coronary smooth muscle Ca2+ regulation in the progression of metabolic syndrome and coronary artery disease in Ossabaw miniature swine. Experimental Biology 2012.
- Berwick ZC, Dick GM, Bender SB, Moberly SP, Kohr MC, Goodwill AG, Tune JD. Contribution of Cav1.2 channels to coronary microvascular dysfunction in metabolic syndrome. Experimental Biology, 2012.
- Berwick ZC, Moberly SP, Kohr MC, Morrical EB, Kurian MM, Goodwill AG, Tune JD. Contribution of voltage-dependent potassium and calcium channels to coronary pressure-flow autoregulation. Experimental Biology, 2012.
- 7. Moberly SP, Berwick ZC, **Kohr MC**, Mather K, Tune JD. Cardiac responses to intravenous glucagon-like peptide 1 are impaired in metabolic syndrome. Experimental Biology, 2012.
- Owen MK, Krenzke R, Dick GM, Tune JD. Perivascular Adipose Tissue impairs H2O2-mediated vasodilation in the coronary circulation. Experimental Biology 2013.
- Casalini ED, Owen MK, Goodwill AG, Moberly SP, Berwick ZC, Tune JD. Role of hydrogen sulfide in the regulation of coronary blood flow. Experimental Biology 2013.

10. Goodwill AG, Casalini ED, **Owen MK**, Conteh A, Sassoon D, Shatagopam K, Dick GM, Tune JD. Role of voltage-dependent Kv7 channels in the regulation of coronary blood flow. Experimental Biology 2013.

# Grants and Fellowships

T32 5T32DK064466-09, National Institutes of Health, Research Training Program in Diabetes and Obesity (Pre-doctoral, 2011-2013); Effects of epicardial perivascular adipose tissue on coronary vascular smooth muscle function in metabolic syndrome.

# **Teaching Assignments**

Carmen Hu

IUPUI	
F557 Physiology II Physiology of the Circulation: Control Mechani	2011 (Fall)
Thysiology of the Circulation. Control Mechanic	5115
<u>IU School of Medicine</u> F503 Basic Human Physiology Hemodynamics Vascular Tone Regulation of Blood Pressure Cardiovascular Disease	2012 (Fall)
Service	
K-12 Outreach	
St. Malachy School	
6 <sup>th</sup> Grade (Digestive System)	2012
"How to make poop" (45 students) 6 <sup>th</sup> - 8 <sup>th</sup> Grades (Body Systems)	2012 – 2013
Heart Dissection Lab (135 students)	
St. Simon School	
7 <sup>th</sup> Grade (Digestive System) "How to make poop" (52 students)	2013
Community	
Mentor, Project SEED Summer Research Internship I Disadvantaged High School Students:	Program for Economically
Jacob Burton-Edwards	2010
Micah Brown	2011

2012

## **Other Professional Activities**

#### **Invited Seminar Presentations**

- 2012 Augmented coronary vasoconstriction to epicardial perivascular adipose tissue in metabolic syndrome INPhys Meeting, Ball State University, Muncie, IN
- 2012 Fat and the Heart: Linking Obesity to Cardiovascular Disease DePauw University, Greencastle, IN
- 2013 Study of Digestive and Regulatory Processes through Exploration of Fasted and Postprandial blood Glucose Experimental Biology Meeting, Boston, MA